

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2024

Strategies to Improve Employee Retention in Nonprofit **Organizations**

Robert A. Thornburg Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Business Commons

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Robert A. Thornburg

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee
Dr. Lisa Kangas, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Edgar Jordan, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2023

Abstract

Strategies to Improve Employee Retention in Nonprofit Organizations

by

Robert A. Thornburg

MS, Southern New Hampshire University, 2016 BS, University of South Florida, 2013

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

October 2023

Abstract

Talented employee turnover in nonprofit organizations has the potential for excessive costs and unfavorable outcomes. Nonprofit organization managers are concerned with retaining talented employees not only to sustain competitive advantage but also to continue to provide essential services. Grounded in person-organization fit theory, the purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that four nonprofit organization managers in the southern United States use to increase employee retention. Data were collected using semistructured interviews and a review of organizational retention documents. Through Yin's five-step data analysis process and thematic analysis, four themes were identified: (a) employ competitive benefits and compensation, (b) foster an innovative and engaging organizational culture, (c) enable employee development, and (d) maintain high levels of employee satisfaction. A key recommendation is for nonprofit managers to provide intrinsic and extrinsic rewards to improve culture. The implications for positive social change include the potential to retain talented employees and better serve local and socially disadvantaged communities.

Strategies to Improve Employee Retention in Nonprofit Organizations

by

Robert A. Thornburg

MS, Southern New Hampshire University, 2016
BS, University of South Florida, 2013

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

October 2023

Dedication

I dedicate my doctoral study to the following individuals:

In loving memory of Ms. Nancy Duffield Dunn, from 1994 until your passing, you always accepted and believed in me. Although you were never officially my teacher, you taught me so much about loving who I am, being myself, and believing in myself when I did not believe in myself. I love and miss you.

In loving memory of Ms. Francis Virginia Lee Harper (Gigi), you are the one who always loved me unconditionally in my life and accepted me for who I am.

Additionally, I dedicate this study to my committee and faculty of Walden University, particularly Dr. Lisa Kangas; to my mother and father, who always believe in me, love me, and are the best parents I could ever ask for.

Lastly, I dedicate this study to my comrades, who gave the ultimate sacrifice in service to our great nation:

sergeant first class Makkar

staff sergeant Ignacio

sergeant Repass

specialist Saunders

specialist Rivenburg

specialist Petraitis

specialist Mathis

Acknowledgments

To those who have taught, mentored, and believed in me throughout my academic journey:

Ms. Brenda Ford	Dr. Hollis Batista	Ms. Natalie	Ms. Beth Meyers
		Massimini	
Ms. Pamela	Ms. Toni Hoak	Ms. Julianna Pagac	Ms. Elizabeth
Antonio (In loving			Rankin
memory)			
Ms. Joanna Burkus	Mr. Mike Shargots	Ms. Cynthia	Mr. David Colditz
(In loving memory)		Katruska	
Mr. Ronald	Mr. David Pohill	Ms. Larissa	Ms. Ragina Sape
Delerose		Rathaway	
Mrs. Kathleen	Mr. Robert Franks	Ms. Beryl Jackson	Ms. Tait Klein
Crowthers	(In loving memory)		
Mr. Bert Kuhns	Ms. Anna Marie	Mr. John Sesco	Mr. Jim Potanko
	Lemmon		
Ms. Pollyanna	Ms. Joan Axt	Dr. Donna Talerico	Mr. Greg Cardone
Swetz			
Dr. Monty Chancey	Ms. Lesley Cooper	Mr. Andrew Crider	Ms. Amy Tait
Ms. Carolyn	Ms. Amy Owens	Ms. Paulette	Ms. Jennifer Kruger
Coward		Edmisten	

Ms. Jayme	Ms. Shelley Wheat	Ms. Julie Butler	Ms. Jennifer Futch
Klapperich			
Ms. Eden	Ms. Colleen Parker	Ms. Peggy	Ms. Margie
Graisberry		Martinus	Sundstrom
Ms. Tracie Keim	Ms. Carolyn Tash	Ms. Tonya Strubbe	Dr. Paul Cutlip
Ms. Debra Roberts	Ms. Carol Knizner	Ms. Jennifer	Ms. Julie Gammon
		Kokoska	
Ms. Ellen Hasbrook	Ms. Tricia Holman	Ms. Dana Hanak	Ms. Joan Letrick
			(In loving memory)

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem and Purpose	2
Population and Sampling	2
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	4
Interview Questions	4
Conceptual Framework	5
Operational Definitions	6
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	6
Assumptions	7
Limitations	7
Delimitations	7
Significance of the Study	8
Contribution to Business Practice	8
Implications for Social Change	9
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	9
Application to the Business Problem	11
Person-Organization Fit Theory	11
Supporting and Contrasting Theories	19

	Person-Job Fit Theory	19
	Job-Embeddedness Theory	20
	Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory	22
	RBV Theory	23
	Strategies to Improve Employee Retention	25
	Transition	49
Se	ection 2: The Project	50
	Purpose Statement	50
	Role of the Researcher	50
	Participants	51
	Research Method and Design	52
	Research Method	52
	Research Design	53
	Population and Sampling	55
	Ethical Research	56
	Data Collection Instruments.	57
	Data Collection Technique	58
	Data Organization Technique	60
	Data Analysis	60
	Reliability and Validity	62
	Reliability	62
	Validity	63

Transition and Summary	64
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	66
Introduction	66
Presentation of the Findings	66
Theme 1: Employ Competitive Benefits and Compensation	67
Theme 2: Foster an Innovative and Engaging Organizational Culture	70
Theme 3: Enable Employee Development	73
Theme 4: Maintain High Levels of Employee Satisfaction	75
Applications to Professional Practice	77
Implications for Social Change	78
Recommendations for Action	79
Recommendations for Further Research	80
Reflections	81
Conclusion	82
References	83
Annandiv: Interview Protocol	120

List of Tables

Table 1. Source Accountability	11
Table 2. Major Themes	67

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Section 1 provides the background of the problem, problem and purpose, population and sampling, nature of the study, research question, interview questions, conceptual framework, assumptions, limitations, delimitations, significance of the study, and a comprehensive review of the literature. Section 1 also provides implications for social change and operational definitions relevant to this study.

Background of the Problem

Nonprofit organizations often provide essential medical services or essential goods to socially disadvantaged communities (Marcela et al., 2021). To provide essential medial services or essential goods, nonprofit organizations must compete for public service contracts, donors, sponsors, clients, employees, revenue, and volunteers.

Nonprofit organizations must also achieve and sustain competitive advantage to continue to provide essential goods and services to socially disadvantaged communities (Currie et al., 2022). Nonprofit organizations must attract and retain talent to achieve and sustain competitive advantage and maintain competitive advantage (Marcela et al., 2021).

Nonprofit organization managers must adopt strategies to retain employees who will enable the organization to maintain competitive advantage.

The cost of replacing a single employee can be as high as 90%–120% of an employee's annual salary (Walker-Schmidt et al., 2022). In 2020, the average nonprofit employee turnover rate was 43.1%, which was 10% higher than the national average employee turnover rate (United States Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021). High cost of employee turnover can have negative effects on nonprofit organizations because talent is

a crucial factor in nonprofit organizations (West, 2022). Additionally, nonprofit organization managers must retain talent to not only sustain competitive advantage but also to continue to serve their respective communities (Stater & Stater, 2019). By improving employee retention, nonprofit organizations can reduce turnover costs and sustain competitive advantage while providing essential services to socially disadvantaged communities (West, 2022). Nonprofit organization managers can continue to provide essential services to underprivileged communities if the managers adopt strategies to improve employee retention.

Problem and Purpose

The specific business problem was that some nonprofit organization managers lack strategies to improve employee retention. The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that managers in a nonprofit organization use to improve employee retention.

Population and Sampling

I used purposeful sampling and conducted interviews with four organization managers in a single nonprofit organization located in southern United States. To participate in this qualitative case study, participants were required to be a manager in the organization chosen for this study who had successfully adopted strategies to improve employee retention. In addition to semistructured interviews, I also reviewed internal employee retention documents.

Nature of the Study

There are three types of research methods: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. A researcher uses qualitative methodology to explore a phenomenon (Dawadi et al., 2021). I used the qualitative method to explore a phenomenon of value congruence to improve employee retention, and the phenomenon did not require numerical analysis. Quantitative methodology includes numerical data to determine a cause-effect relationship or statistical tests to test a theory or hypothesis (Henson et al., 2020). Quantitative methods were unsuitable for the current study because I did not analyze numerical data to determine a cause-effect relationship or use statistical testing to test hypotheses. Finally, researchers use mixed methods when combining qualitative and quantitative elements in their research (Stoecker & Avila, 2021). Quantitative and mixed methods were inappropriate for my research study because it did not entail hypothesis testing or numerical data analysis.

I considered four types of qualitative research designs for my study: case study, ethnography, phenomenology, and narrative. The purpose of case study research is to use multiple data collection techniques (Guo, 2019). Researchers typically choose a case study design when asking "what" and "how" interview questions and when using multiple ways to collect data, such as interviewing, reviewing company documents, and conducting in-depth analysis. Celikoglu and Hamarat (2022) indicated that ethnography research design is concerned with sociocultural patterns in a cultural setting. I did not use an ethnographic design because I did not focus on sociocultural patterns in a sociocultural setting. Arnout et al. (2019) described the focus of the phenomenological approach as

individuals' lived experiences. Phenomenology was inappropriate for the current study because the focus was not understanding participants' lived experiences. The narrative design includes collected stories and group conversations (Potter, 2013). The narrative design was inappropriate for my study because the purpose of my study was not to tell stories.

Research Question

What strategies do some nonprofit organization leaders use to improve employee retention?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use in your day-to-day operations to improve employee retention?
- 2. What strategies have helped you most to reduce employee turnover?
- 3. What strategies have you implemented to be the least effective when reducing employee turnover?
 - How did you address the least effective strategies to reduce employee turnover?
- 4. When you started your nonprofit organization, what factors drove you to implement strategies to reduce employee turnover?
- 5. What method(s) do you find work best to improve overall retention within your organization?
- 6. How have your employees responded to your employee retention strategies?
 - How did you measure the effectiveness of the strategies implemented?

- 7. How has employee turnover affected your organization, based on your experience?
- 8. What additional information would you like to share about the strategies you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Conceptual Framework

The person-organization (P-O) fit theory was relevant to the conceptual framework for this study because the P-O fit theory is the congruence between individual values and organizational norms. Argyris (1957, as cited in Derindag et al., 2021) introduced the P-O fit theory, which is built on the premise that an organization contains different types of climates that play an essential role in the attraction and selection of organization members. P-O theory is a framework designed to explain that organizations select candidates who fit organizational climates and values, and candidates choose to remain with organizations based on the alignment of organizational values with individual values (Argyris, 1957).

Furthermore, the P-O fit theory is explained in two types: supplementary and complementary (Guan et al., 2021). According to Guan et al. (2021), supplementary fit is appropriate for instances in which the individual and organizational values align. In contrast, complementary fit is appropriate when individual characteristics/values make whole the organization's values (Guan et al., 2021). Kristof (1996) identified four factors to measure P-O fit theory: values, personality, knowledge, and skills and abilities. Kristof's measurement points allow for leaders in organizations to continuously measure P-O fit theory when selecting candidates and retaining employees. P-O fit theory was

appropriate for my study because it related to participants' perceptions of organizational culture and strategies nonprofit organization managers use to improve employee retention. P-O fit theory also aided in addressing the research problem, purpose, and nature of the findings in my study because findings in similar research revealed that the alignment of people within organizations could lead to improved employee retention.

Operational Definitions

Employee job satisfaction: An individual's feelings, perceptions, and attitudes toward a job that affect the P-O fit of the worker (Montuori et al., 2022).

P-O fit theory: The compatibility of individuals and organizations, including how an individual's values, interests, and behavior are consistent with or compatible with an organization's culture as a whole rather than specific functions or tasks (Olubiyi et al., 2019).

Value congruence: Alignment of values of individuals and the organizations they work for (Olubiyi et al., 2019).

Voluntary turnover: Deliberate separation of workers leaving their present place of employment (Derindag et al., 2021).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Cypress (2018) noted the importance of identifying assumptions, limitations, and delimitations that should be considered when conducting a study. This section focuses on the assumptions, limitations, and delimitations that impacted my study.

Assumptions

According to Kulshreshtha et al. (2021), an assumption is an embedded and unconscious observation made about people that can contrast with reality. I assumed that all participants would answer the interview questions truthfully and accurately. Bougie and Sekaran (2020) noted that participants might exhibit personal bias when responding to questions, which may alter their responses. Another assumption was that organizational employee retention documents provided by participants would be relevant to my study.

Limitations

Zhou and Jaing (2023) noted that limitations are shortcomings, conditions, and influences beyond the researcher's control. One limitation of the current study was using only two data collection techniques, which were interviews and employee retention documents. This limited the ability to collect additional data from other data collection techniques, which could have limited the validity of data saturation and results of the study. The second limitation was participants may not have answered the interview questions honestly; therefore, there could have been bias in data collected from the interviews.

Delimitations

According to Cooker (2022), delimitations are boundaries within a study. One delimitation of the current study was the focus on a single nonprofit organization that serves LGBTQIA+ individuals, which could have limited the findings to a specific

organization. Another delimitation was the geographical location, which was a single city in the southern United States.

Significance of the Study

The results of the study may provide new strategies for organization managers to improve retention, which could reduce employee retention costs and improve organizational sustainability. Moreover, organization managers may discover additional strategies to improve employees' job satisfaction and organizational commitment.

According to Bodjrenou et al. (2019), employees with greater organizational commitment and job satisfaction are less likely to leave their organizations. Therefore, the findings from the current study may contribute to improved initiatives that stimulate positive social change.

Contribution to Business Practice

Nonprofit leaders may find the results of this research significant for reducing voluntary employee turnover. Hlongwa et al. (2023) noted that researchers are considering different strategies to address historically high voluntary employee turnover. Additionally, high turnover causes reduced economic growth and significant costs to organizations (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Using the right strategies to improve employee retention is beneficial to organizations through increased innovation and sales and lower retention costs (Andrews & Mohammed, 2020). Findings from my research could have implications for leaders seeking to reduce employee turnover costs and increase organizational productivity.

Implications for Social Change

Social change is the result of organization leaders' ideas and actions to improve the social quality of life for society (Lindsey & Wiltshire, 2022). The implications for positive social change include improving retention at nonprofit organizations. By improving employee retention, nonprofit organizations could be better positioned to provide vital services to underprivileged communities and communities with special needs. Additionally, increasing service could expand nonprofit organizations and access to additional benefits for disadvantaged communities and special populations.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The literature review in my study was a comprehensive analysis and synthesis of literature relevant to employee retention from a collection of peer-reviewed journals, websites, academic journals, and other sources. The literature review includes a description of the P-O fit theory, followed by supporting and contrasting theories (Herzberg's two-factor theory and job embeddedness theory). Also, I explain why I selected the P-O fit theory for my conceptual framework and why the other theories were not appropriate for my study.

In my literature review, I explore strategies that improve employee retention such as employee benefits, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and organizational culture. I also review content on motivational factors consisting of training and development, programs, and encouragement for personal growth. Finally, I explore other qualitative case studies that included the P-O fit theory, Herzberg's two-factor theory, job

embeddedness, and strategies to improve employee retention and reduce employee turnover.

To conduct the literature review, I reviewed Walden University Library databases to acquire literature, such as Academic Search Complete, ProQuest, EBSCO, Business Sources Complete, EBSCO open access complete, Sage Journals, Emerald Insight, IEEE, ERIC, and Science Direct. The Walden University Library was my primary search source, and Google Scholar was my secondary source for journals. Key terms and phrases used in my search included *person-organization fit theory*, *Herzberg's two-factor theory*, *job embeddedness theory*, *employee retention reduction strategies*, *employee turnover*, *nonprofit organizations*, *job satisfaction*, *organizational culture*, *employee benefits*, and *person-job fit theory*.

The dates of research ranged from 1984 to 2023, and the peer-reviewed scholarly journal article box was checked to ensure the search engine provided only peer-reviewed articles. I focused on articles that were published within 5 years of my anticipated graduation date, though I considered older articles for the conceptual framework to provide depth and a complete history of my conceptual framework in relation to the business problem. My sources were both peer reviewed (90%) and published within 5 years of my anticipated graduation date (85.03%) of 2023 (see Table 1).

Table 1
Source Accountability

Reference type	Reference count	% of total references
References (books, journals, websites)	219	98%
Peer-reviewed references	201	90%
References published within the last 5 years	192	85.7%
References from books	5	2%
Total	224	

Application to the Business Problem

The objective of my qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that managers in a nonprofit organization use to improve employee retention. The conceptual framework for this study was grounded in P-O fit theory.

P-O Fit Theory

The conceptual framework for this study was grounded in the P-O fit theory. P-O fit theory is a holistic concept about the importance of compatibility between individuals and organizations. Additionally, P-O fit theory is used to explain the importance of aligning individual values, interests, and behaviors with the organization's culture rather than a specific function or role (Olubiyi et al., 2019). Guan et al. (2021) noted two concepts of P-O fit theory. The first concept is complementary fit, which exists when the characteristics of an individual compliment or make whole the characteristics of an organization. The second concept is supplementary fit in which similar characteristics exist between the individual and the organization.

The purpose of P-O fit is to explain the relationship between the alignment of individuals and organizations. Argyris (1957) introduced the P-O fit theory to explain the

importance of aligning individuals and organizations. R. Zhang et al. (2022) noted that P-O fit theory also provides insight into organizational climates in organizational members' selection, attraction, and attrition. Sun et al. (2023) noted the importance of both individual and organizational values and aligning individual values with organizational values. Findings from the current study may highlight triple fit between individual preferences, organizational values, and organizational incentive mechanisms on individual performance within organizations.

P-O fit theory is simple to measure and assesses levels of fit for organizations and individuals. Kristolf (1996) expanded P-O fit theory and created a commensurate measurement of P-O fit theory defined as the description of the person and organization within the same content dimension., Kristolf identified four criteria for P-O fit theory: values, personality, knowledge, and skills and abilities. Supeli and Creed (2014) expanded the measurement and assessment of P-O fit theory using the following criteria for assessing P-O fit: perceived fit, subjective fit, and objective fit. Also, Supeli and Creed implemented self-report measures of P-O fit theory, which allowed for expanding P-O fit theory research. Measuring P-O fit is crucial for understanding the alignment of individuals with organizations to ensure individuals make whole the organization.

When organizations hire individuals to make whole the organization, organizations use the complementary fit concept of P-O fit theory. Myer et al. (2016) conducted a study of customer service employees in a United States call center to determine the effectiveness of complementary fit. Findings indicated that when individuals complement the organization, organizations perform better financially.

Additionally, complementary fit can increase organizational ethical behavior, provided the organization adheres to high ethical standards. Despite limited research on the complementary fit concept of P-O fit theory, research demonstrated the increased effectiveness of complementary fit on employee retention and organizational performance.

When an organization employs individuals whose individual values are aligned with the organization's values and culture, the organization is practicing supplementary fit of P-O fit theory. Pasko et al. (2020) examined the differences in individual work-related attributes. Pasko et al. determined that various organizational culture-specific programs and organizational values are essential to individuals when selecting organizations to work at. In addition, organizational values and culture are fundamental in determining the alignment of values and employees' continued willingness to commit to their organizations.

When organizations use attraction and selection practices to hire individuals for the organization and not only the role within the organization, organizations can benefit from increased performance. Aslan et al. (2021) noted the importance of perceptions of organizational culture and performance, and hiring individuals for organizations and ensuring the alignment of individual values with organizational values increases organizational member performance. Additionally, Yang and Yu (2019) noted a strong relationship between job seekers' job preferences and recruiting organizational culture. Judge and Cable (1997) and Goodman and Svyantek (1999) noted the importance of aligning individuals with organizations during the hiring process and the benefits of

increased employee retention and organizational performance. Aligning individuals with organizations is vital during the hiring process, and models have been introduced to further P-O fit theory research.

Studies of P-O fit theory also led to identifying the attraction-selection-attrition model. Kristolf (1996) noted that, according to the attraction-selection-attrition model, attributes of people, not the nature of the external environment or organizational technology, are the fundamental determinants of organizational behavior. Furthermore, Qu (2021) noted the importance of the attraction-selection-attrition model in increased employee retention/homogeneity over time. The attraction-selection-attrition model is a tool for organizations to improve employee retention.

In addition to the attraction-selection-attrition model, organizations employ hiring practices to socialize potential members during the hiring process to align individuals and organizations. For example, Huang (2021) indicated that individual personality traits and attributes screened during the selection processes increases organization P-O fit levels and demonstrates increased effectiveness in hiring practices. Additionally, Bowen et al. (1991) highlighted basic steps in the hiring process, such as assessing the overall work environment including organizational culture, evaluating the type of people required to align to an organization, and designing rites of passage that will allow the individual and organization to assess the potential for and continuous reinforcement of P-O fit theory while employed at the organization. Findings indicated that organizations using basic steps have improved employee retention.

P-O fit theory is used to explain the compatibility of organizations to individuals in instances when individuals volunteer for organizations. Additionally, needs fulfillment, values realization, and self-identify dimensions of P-O fit theory can explain decisions to volunteer for organizations. For example, Bahat (2021) conducted a study of 138 volunteers in a nonprofit organization and determined that alignment of individuals and organizations provides the highest explanation for contribution to the organization. Additionally, P-O fit theory can explain the reasons behind volunteering for nonprofit organizations because individuals are satisfying their individual needs while making whole an organization.

P-O fit theory can also be attributed to higher organizational commitment and job satisfaction levels. For example, Aslan et al. (2021) noted that organizational culture and cohesion, as well as alignment of both organizational and individual values, are essential to higher levels of commitment and job satisfaction. Goodman and Svyantek (1999) hypothesized that organizational shared values were ineffective in organizational values and individual values, and contextual performance. However, Goodman and Svyantek found a strong relationship between P-O fit theory, organizational commitment, alignment of organizational values and individuals, and contextual performance. P-O fit theory can positively influence job satisfaction and increase employee retention.

P-O fit theory has also been used to assess levels of organizational commitment.

Naz et al. (2020) indicated that levels of organizational commitment are higher when individual values are aligned with organizational values. Maloni et al. (2016) indicated that organizational commitment varies at each level and that organizational approaches to

commitment and P-O fit theory may not be a one-size-fits-all approach. Despite findings regarding position level in an organization from Maloni et al., Cable and DeRue (2002) noted that the better individual values are aligned with organizational values, the higher the organizational commitment. Cable and DeRue noted that P-O fit is different with each job position level within the organization, suggesting no one size fits all for values alignment would increase organizational commitment. P-O fit can be used to assess organizational commitment and job satisfaction, which can improve employee retention.

P-O fit theory can be used to increase job satisfaction. P-O fit theory can also be used to assess and link to higher levels of job satisfaction (Tsai & Yen, 2020). Job satisfaction is aligned with improved retention and organizational commitment, should individuals be appropriately aligned with organizations in terms of values (Bin Shmailan, 2016). Organizations that use P-O fit theory to ensure organizational members are aligned with the organization could improve job satisfaction and employee retention.

P-O fit is also used for explaining the role of organizational culture in aligning individuals with organizations. Organizational culture is an essential component of P-O fit theory because individuals continuously assess an organization's culture to determine whether the organizational values are aligned with individual values. For example, Judge and Cable (1997) expanded P-O fit theory to include the alignment between job seekers' organizational culture preferences and individual preferences. Findings showed that job seekers' organizational culture preferences play a crucial role in job seekers' employment decisions, which impact employee retention. Additionally, Chowdhury et al. (2021) noted the importance of perceived organizational culture on individual employee decisions,

which further highlights the importance of P-O fit in organizational and individual employee decisions.

In addition to organizational cultures' role in employment decisions, individuals also evaluate the alignment of the organization's values in making employment decisions. Hicklenton et al. (2020) noted the following seven values that contribute to individual perception of P-O fit:

- organizational support of individual values (value alignment)
- social values
- development value
- environmental values (organizational culture)
- environmental values
- self-transcendent values
- self-enhancement values

Hicklenton et al.'s identification of individual values furthers P-O fit theory research, which aids in organizations understanding what values influence individual employment decisions. Organizational culture plays a role in both P-O fit and influence individual employees and their decisions to continue to be employed with their respective organizations.

In addition to perceived organizational culture, organizational culture continues to play a role during individual employment; therefore, organizations must continuously monitor individual and organization value alignment at all position levels within the organization (Cable & DeRue, 2002). Cable and DeRue (2002) and Katsikea et al. (2015)

noted that organizational culture played a crucial role in employees' intent to quit their organization. When organizational culture is perceived as toxic for individuals, employees are more likely to leave their organization. Therefore, organizations must consistently monitor organizational culture to ensure the best alignment of individual values. To build a viable organizational culture, organizations must foster a supportive work environment. Yusliza et al. (2020) examined the relationship between a supportive work environment, P-O fit, and employee retention in Malaysia. Yusliza et al. noted that organizational cultures that facilitate a supportive work environment boost higher levels of P-O fit and improve employee retention. Trevino et al. (2020) also noted the role of organizational culture in P-O fit and the role of societal culture in shaping organizational culture. Yusliza et al. noted that organizations must continuously adapt organizational cultures as societal values shift to remain sustainable in terms of attractiveness and consistent alignment of P-O fit. Yusliza et al. furthered P-O fit research in the discussion of the influence of society on organizational/individual alignment of values.

Organizational culture plays an important role in both P-O fit and employee retention.

P-O fit theory is universal and can be applied to organizations of other ethnic groups and cultures (Peltokorpi et al., 2019). Peltokorpi et al. noted that P-O fit theory impacted organizations' attractiveness to individuals. Moreover, findings indicated that demographic characteristics, work-related skills, and value orientations had moderating effects between the organizational characteristics and organizational attractiveness perceptions.

P-O fit theory can be used to explain organizational performance in terms of innovation. When individuals are aligned with organizations, organizations benefit from higher levels of innovation, provided the organization fosters a culture that is conducive to innovation (Saether 2019). For example, Zhang (2021) found that strong organizational identification contributes to higher levels of innovation. Additionally, P-O alignment is also linked to higher levels of organizational performance. Lastly, organizations should provide a culture conducive to training and development.

Individuals can achieve perceived overqualification that promotes creative performance.

Supporting and Contrasting Theories

The theories I compared, contrasted, and identified that support the P-O fit theory consisted of the person-job (P-J) fit theory, the job embeddedness theory, and Herzberg's two-factor motivational theory (. In addition, the resourced-based view (RBV) of the firm shares the same fundamentals as the P-O fit theory by improving employee retention and keeping resources for an organization.

P-J Fit Theory

Contrary to the P-O fit theory, one supporting theory is the P-J fit theory. The Pe-J theory was introduced by Argyis (1958) to explain the alignment of individuals and the demands of the job (demands-abilities) or the values/desires of individuals and the attributes of the job (needs-supplies) (Edwards, 1991). Consequently, Kristolf (1996) noted that job requirements are often aligned with organizational characteristics and values. Goetz and Wald (2022) further noted the importance of aligning individuals' characteristics with organizational positions, which further validates Kristof's findings.

P-J fit theory supports P-O fit theory, as P-J fit theory focuses on the specific job within an organization, while P-O fit theory focuses on the organization.

P-J fit theory compliments P-O fit theory because organizations that align individuals with job demands often align individual characteristics with organizational characters (Alfi et al., 2021). Furthermore, Kristolf (1999) noted that P-J fit theory leads to P-O fit theory because organizations often seek to hire individuals whose characteristics often align with organizational values and characteristics.

P-J fit theory is a crucial component of P-O fit theory and when combined can influence employee retention. Organizational leaders who assess demands-abilities fit (evaluation of the match between individual characteristics and job demands) experience improved employee retention. Individuals are more likely to stay within their organizations when a job aligns with the individual (Sylva et al., 2019). Also, Nugraha (2021) stated that when P-J and P-O fit theories align, employees exhibit higher levels of job satisfaction that results in improved employee retention. According to (Sylva et al., 2019) P-J fit theory is a component of P-O fit theory, and when combined the alignment of individual and organizational values can result in improved employee retention.

Job Embeddedness Theory

Job embeddedness theory is different from P-O fit theory. It was not suitable for the conceptual framework of my study. Job embeddedness theory was derived in 2001 by Mitchell (2001) as a construct of on-the-job-embeddedness. Mitchell (2001) explained how individuals embed themselves within an organization, and the sacrifice of leaving the organization can influence the employee's decision to continue to stay within an

organization. When individuals are embedded in one specific job, they are restricted from potential personal growth. Job embeddedness theory fails to address the consistent alignment of individuals and organizations.

Job embeddedness theory is not similar to P-O fit theory as job embeddedness does not necessarily indicate a proper alignment of individual values with organizational values. Marasi et al. (2013) conducted an exploratory study using health care professionals and discovered that the more embedded employees are, the more adverse or deviant behavior employees become, thereby creating a toxic organizational culture that can hinder organizational performance. Shibiti (2019) further noted that job embeddedness does not improve employee retention, and could also hinder organizational performance, which is the opposite of P-O fit theory. Job embeddedness does not ensure the alignment of individuals with their respective organizations.

P-O fit theory is concerned with the alignment of individual and organizational values to improve job satisfaction and employee retention (Olubiyi et al., 2019). Whereas job embeddedness theory research demonstrates that the longer employees are embedded in their positions, the more likely employees are to leave their organizations due to a lack of growth opportunities. Therefore, job embeddedness theory is linked to higher levels of employee retention and could cause the misalignment of individuals and organizations (Treuren et al., 2021). Job embeddedness is not a long-term viable strategy to improve employee retention.

Job embeddedness theory was not suitable for the conceptual framework for the following reasons: First, my doctoral study focused on strategies nonprofit managers use

to improve employee retention. Research on job embeddedness theory confirms that job embeddedness is linked to higher levels of employee retention, which was not the focus of my doctoral study. Second, the doctoral study focused on improving employee retention through the lens of aligning individuals with organizations, to which job embeddedness theory is concerned with individuals' embeddedness in positions within organizations.

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

Although there are similarities between the P-O fit theory and Herzberg's two-factor theory, they are ultimately dissimilar, making Herzberg's two-factor theory inappropriate as the conceptual framework for my doctoral study. Herzberg's two-factor theory began in the 1950s to understand the motivation of employees (Herzberg et al., 1959). One goal of Herzberg's two-factor theory was to explore employee's attitudes towards their current jobs, attitudes towards their current job, and experiences in their current job and organization (Saehya & Shane, 2020). Since I was not seeking to understand the motivation of employees, Herzberg's two-factor theory was inappropriate for my doctoral study.

Herzberg's two-factor theory is similar to the P-O theory in that both theories seek to understand the needs and values of individual employees (Alrawahi et al., 2020). However, despite the similarities in the concentration of needs and values of individual employees, the goals of both theories are different. Herzberg's two factor motivation theory is concerned with the needs and values of individuals to determine the hygiene factors that lead both to job satisfaction and job dissatisfaction (Kotni & Karumuri 2018).

Herzberg's two factor theory is inappropriate because I did not explore hygiene factors behind job satisfaction.

Additionally, Herzberg's two-factor theory is particularly concerned with improving job satisfaction and factors that lead to job satisfaction (Staempfli & Lamarche, 2020). For example, Thant (2021) noted the motivational factors that influence job satisfaction and dissatisfaction and the role of Herzberg's two-factor theory in influencing job satisfaction, and not employee retention. Although job satisfaction is a product of the P-O fit theory, as employees exhibit higher levels of satisfaction if individuals are aligned with organizations, job satisfaction is not the only or primary focus of the P-O fit theory, which is not similar to Herzberg's two-factor theory.

Herzberg's two-factor theory is not suitable for the conceptual framework for the following reasons: First, although job satisfaction will be explored as a hygiene factor in the influence on employee retention, it was not the focus point of my doctoral study. Second, I did not review motivational factors behind individual employees, nor did I look at the motivational factors motivational factors behind organization which is the focus of Herzberg's two-factor theory. Finally, since I focused on aligning individual values with organizational values and exploring strategies nonprofit managers use to improve employee retention through the lens, Herzberg's two factor theory was inappropriate for my doctoral study.

RBV Theory

RBV is similar to P-O fit theory in that both theories seek to improve employee retention; however, both theories are ultimately dissimilar. Resource-based View of the

firm began in the 1980s (Wernerfelt, 1984) examined an organization's competitive advantage as a collection of specific resources, deriving from human capital and management deployment and maintenance of strategic resources paramount in organizational sustainability. Freeman et al. (2021) further Wernerfelt in stating that human capital is unique organizational resources and that the development and maintenance of human capital for continued organizational sustainability. Both authors concluded the role of RBV in achieving and sustaining competitive advantage which is inappropriate as the conceptual framework for my study, as my doctoral study focused on strategies to improve employee retention.

RBV theory is not as suitable to my study because although RBV theory elaborates on the importance of human capital and improved employee retention, RBV theory does not provide strategies to improve employee retention. Gerhart and Feng (2021) noted that RBV does not address firm-specific human capital issues and raises important questions such as P-O fit on organizational value creation and sustainability. Moreover, Dionysus and Arifin (2020) noted the role of RBV to explain the vital role of human capital in organizational performance but does not enable organizations to improve employee retention. P-O fit theory is a more suitable conceptual framework as P-O fit theory enables organizations to improve employee retention, to which RBV theory does not.

Although RBV theory was reviewed as a potentially suitable theory for my doctoral study, it was not the best choice for the following reasons: First, RBV does not enable me to understand the impact of individuals as a collective resource for

organizations. Second, I am not reviewing the role of individuals as resources as a means of competitive advantage for an organization. But RBV theory does not examine the role of individuals as a means of improving employee retention. Lastly, P-O fit theory can be used as a standalone conceptual framework to examine strategies to improve employee retention. Burvill et al. (2018) noted that RBV was not a standalone theory as a means to explain employee turnover. Since RBV theory cannot be used as a means a means to improve employee retention, RBV theory was not the best theory as the conceptual framework for my doctoral study.

Strategies to Improve Employee Retention

Research has shown that the average cost of recruiting and training employees to replace departing employees is around 60% of the departing employees' annual salary (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Therefore, managers can use the themes identified in my doctoral study to make strategic organizational investment decisions in fostering an organizational culture to improve employee retention. Additionally, managers can use the themes identified in my doctoral study to develop an understanding of the employees' values to determine if employees' values align with the organizations' values, which could improve employee retention.

Managers can develop a working knowledge of strategies to improve employee retention for an organization, which has proven to be the end result of higher levels of job satisfaction (Slatten et al., 2021). Additionally, Thome and Greenwald (2020) noted that employees enrolled in employee development programs is an effective strategy to reduce employee turnover, which justifies the added expense to the organization as employee

retention is improved. Providing employee growth opportunities and training and development opportunities such as tuition assistance programs could allow employees to achieve full potential within organizations.

Nonprofit organizations frequently have to adapt business-like approaches for societal improvement and development (Lacruz et al., 2021). Research has shown that less than 30% of employees are committed to their organization (Hornickel, 2019). Organizational commitment is effective in reducing employee turnover. The need to increase organizational commitment and job satisfaction is essential, especially when it is essential to align employees' values with the organizations' values. For higher organizational commitment to happen, managers must spend time with their employees, to which managers spend less than 25% of their time with their employees (Hornickel, 2019). Nonprofit organizational managers should boost organizational commitment and job satisfaction if organizations want to improve employee retention.

Enhance Employee Compensation and Benefit Practices

Pay and benefit factors can significantly influence voluntary employee turnover. When there are higher levels of satisfaction with employee pay and benefits, organizations tend to have higher levels of employee retention. One aspect of compensation and benefits is fairness in compensation for all individuals within an organization. For example, Rivaldo (2021) determined that fairness in the distribution of salaries is attributed to higher levels of satisfaction and improved employee retention. Additionally, Shakil (2020) noted the importance of money in terms of motivation and the ability to attract, retain, and encourage organizational members into a higher level of

organizational performance. Also, Sudior et al. (2021) found that compensation fairness leads to higher levels of satisfaction and organizational commitment. Compensation practices are highly attributable to both job satisfaction and organizational commitment.

Assessing employee compensation plans are a tool to boost employee retention. Employee compensation practices are a strategy to improve employee retention, thereby lowering the cost of employee recruitment (Sephavand & Khodashahri, 2021). Employee recruitment is crucial for organizational sustainability, as organizations must consistently attract talent to remain competitive. In addition, employee compensation is a critical factor for employees deciding on where to work and whether to remain employed with their organizations (Ryu & Jinnai, 2021). Ben-Gal et al. (2022) found that compensation and benefit practices significantly impact individual decisions regarding where to work. This impact could drive P-O fit, as organizations that offer competitive compensation and benefits packages that meet the needs and values of employees could further align organizations with individuals. Additionally, Conroy (2022) further noted that pay practices, including pay volatility, could influence both employee turnover and individual employment decisions. By evaluating employee compensation practices, organizations could improve employee retention, thereby reducing recruitment costs.

Employee compensation can also be attributed to higher levels of job satisfaction. Compensation satisfaction is linked to job satisfaction which is also connected with improved organizational employee retention (Jolly et al., 2021). Additionally, Christiano (2021) found that employee compensation has a 64.5% impact on job satisfaction. To further solidify the direct result of employee compensation on job satisfaction (which

directly impacts employee retention), Lestari et al. (2021) noted that although employee compensation does not impact employee loyalty to their organization, compensation does heavily impact job satisfaction. To further solidify the impact of compensation on job satisfaction, Nurhadi and Ayob (2022) also found that compensation practices significantly impacted job satisfaction, and organizations should consistently evaluate compensation practices to boost job satisfaction.

Lack of merit increases in compensation is attributed to higher levels of employee turnover for organizations. Fyu and Jinnai (2021) noted the following: First, bonuses and recognition incentives as recognition do influence employee turnover as those who receive monetary incentives as recognition are more likely to remain with their organization. Second, merit pay based on job performance is attributed to improved retention as high-performing individuals receive merit pay increases. Third, group-based merit pays, which is based on group performance, is not attributed to employee retention. Should organizations provide regular merit increases as part of employee compensation practices, organizations could improve employee retention.

Employee compensation has a direct effect on the overall performance of an organization. When an employee is satisfied with their overall compensation, employees are more likely to achieve higher performance, which aids in the organization's overall performance (Kim & Jang, 2020). To further solidify the notion that compensation impacts organizational performance and employee retention, Artiza et al. (2021) also noted that compensation and rewards directly impact organizational performance and employee retention. Findings from both studies solidify the importance of compensation

practices as both a means to improve employee retention and boost organizational performance.

In addition to compensation, organization benefit packages for employees have a significant impact on both P-O fit, job satisfaction, and P-O fit (Kaylanamitra et al., 2020). One benefit that is paramount to the alignment of individuals with organizations and improving employee retention is work-life balance. Work-life balance allows employees with a higher quality of life through a higher balance of employees' personal lives and professional lives. Work-life balance increases organizational attractiveness for prospective employees and allows for greater retention amongst internal organizational employees (Zumrah et al., 2022). Organizations that use work-life benefits are more likely to experience improved employee retention.

Another benefit that is used to retain employees is retirement benefits. Deferred retirement benefit packages could potentially influence employee retention, as organizational members could be more willing to stay with organizations that allow for continued benefits after members retire (Andrews & Mohammed 2020). Also, Quinby (2020) noted that organizational members are influenced by retirement benefits in their intentions to remain with their organizations. Benefit packages that include retirement benefit options are a strategy to improve employee retention.

Enhance Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction is paramount to understanding the contributing factors of employee turnover. In addition, Job satisfaction is also linked to organizational culture, organizational commitment, innovative behavior, and a product of proper person-

organizational alignment. Additionally, supervisors play a critical role in enhancing job satisfaction, as employees view supervisors as representatives of the organization (Byza et al., 2019). Additionally, Cayak (2021) also identified that supervisors and sustainable leadership heavily influence job satisfaction and influence employees' perception of the alignment of individual values with organizational values, as employees view supervisors as the face of the organization. Therefore, the alignment of supervisors to employees aligns persons with organizations long term.

Individual chosen career path also impacts both job satisfaction and employee retention. Individuals choose particular career paths, and within that career path, individuals choose organizations that align with their values and offer a particular desired career path. Historically individuals aligned with specific career paths and organizations are more likely to leave organizations, frequently, leading to higher turnover levels. However, Redondo et al. (2021) noted that individuals who are in particular are less likely to leave organizations provided that individuals are satisfied in both their positions and organizations. Although career path is a determinant in choosing organizations and specific job positions, it has proven to lead to higher turnover for organizations.

Employees who exhibit higher levels of job satisfaction are also more committed to their organizations. Historically studies have yielded mixed results on the relationship between job satisfaction and organization (Saridakis et al., 2020). Complimenting findings from (Saridakis et al., 2020), Park (2020) found that employees supervisors heavily influence employees' job satisfaction and motivation, which influences organizational commitment. Saridakis et al. (2020) also noted the strong relationship

between job satisfaction and organizational commitment. However, Rajabi et al. (2021) also identified a strong relationship between job satisfaction and organizational commitment and noted that motivation is a product of high levels of both job satisfaction and organizational commitment. The higher the levels of employee motivation, which could be a product of P-O fit, the higher job satisfaction, the higher an employee's commitment to their respective organization.

Organizational climate heavily influences job satisfaction. Employees who are satisfied with the overall environment of their organizations tend to exhibit higher levels of job satisfaction. Sainju et al. (2020) found that organizational climate heavily influences job satisfaction and employee retention. Additionally, Yu (2021) found that employees working remotely boosts their perception of organizational climate through greater autonomy in work, which boosts satisfaction levels. Lastly, Shepard et al. (2020) noted the role of organizational climate in shaping job satisfaction and employee retention, furthering the relationship between organizational climate and job satisfaction. Findings from all three studies show the strong influence of organizational climate and organizational climate's role in improving job satisfaction, which can improve employee retention.

The higher the level of job satisfaction amongst organizational members, the higher the organizational performance. Stamolampros et al. (2019) concluded that organizations with higher job satisfaction, lower employee turnover, perform better overall. The higher employee satisfaction, the better organizations can perform.

Job satisfaction heavily influences employee retention. Employees who are more satisfied with both their positions and organizations are less likely to leave their organizations. Zhao et al. (2021) discovered that job satisfaction directly influences voluntary turnover as the more employees are satisfied with both their jobs and organizations, the less likely the employees are to leave their organizations. To further solidify the findings of Zhao et al. (2021), Wang et al. (2020) also found that employees who are satisfied with their jobs and organizations are less likely to leave their organizations. Therefore, improving job satisfaction is a strategy that can improve employee retention.

Enhance Organizational Culture and Commitment

Organizational culture plays a significant role in employee retention. Robertson (2021) noted specific opportunities that organizational leaders have missed, which has led to higher employee turnover such as:

- perceived justice (perception of fairness in treatment and opportunity access)
 in the workplace, which is a theme to improve employee retention
- employee recognition in terms of intrinsic and extrinsic rewards
- work environment, which is social characteristics that impact a work setting
- work–life balance and job demands
- work engagement, which is organizational commitment
- organizational leadership and communication

Additionally, Wright (2021) also noted that organizational culture heavily influences employee retention. Organizations that consistently evaluate organizational culture can improve employee retention.

One significant aspect of organizational culture that impacts employee retention is dignity and respectful treatment of all organizational members. Van Jaarsveld et a. (2019) noted that employees who are not treated with dignity, fairness, and respect by their organizations are significantly more likely to leave their organizations. Furthermore, Robertson (2021) noted the importance of organizational leadership and the impact of leadership on organizational climate. In ensuring fair treatment of organizational members, the role of the supervisor is paramount for both the employee and the organization. Dale et al. (2018) noted four dynamics that heavily influence employees' perception of organizational culture:

- perceived supervisor fairness
- perceived supervisor honesty
- perceived supervisor concern for employees
- perceived recognition for work performed

Organizations can improve organizational culture, which improves employee retention by treating organizational members with fairness, dignity, and respect.

Another aspect of organizational culture that influences both organizational commitment and employee retention is work-life balance (Robertson, 2021). Wen et al. (2020) noted that employee burnout is the result of lack of work-life balance within organizational culture. Employees that exhibit burnout are less committed to their

organizations and significantly more likely to leave their organizations. Additionally, Kim and Gatling (2019) noted that organizations who exhibit higher levels of employee turnover, employees are less likely to align with their organizations, and commit to their organizations. Organizations that fail to incorporate work-life balance as part of organizational culture, are less likely to have committed employees, and have higher levels of employee turnover.

Additionally, organizational compensation practices influence both organizational culture and organizational commitment. Sihotang (2021) noted that compensation has a significant influence on both organizational culture and organizational commitment, both of which influence employee turnover. Moreover, Vizano et al. (2021) noted that both compensation and organizational culture have a direct effect on employee retention.

Lastly, Baskro et al. (2021) also noted that compensation has a positive effect on organizational culture, organizational commitment, and employee performance all of which influence employee retention. To improve organizational culture and commitment, organizations should review employee compensation practices, which will improve employee retention.

Organizational human resource practices are highly influential in both P-O fit, and organizational culture (Kim & Gatling, 2019). Molahousseini et al. (2020) noted that human resource departments shape organizational aesthetics which influences organizational employee retention. Furthermore, Basnyat and Lao (2019) found that employee's perception of human resource implementation and communication of organizational strategies, goals, and requirements heavily influence both P-O fit, and

employee retention. Human resource departments that effectively communicate to organizational members and maintain an organizational culture that fosters employee commitment can improve employee retention (Seggewiss et al., 2019). Human resource departments are highly influential in both organizational culture and P-O fit.

Organizational human resource practices have potential impacts on employee retention.

Another factor that highly influences organizational commitment is organizational leadership. Bodjrenou et al. (2019) stated that organizational leaders that empower employees, build trust, and values the contributions of employees are more likely to have higher levels of organizational commitment. Additionally, Bayram et al. (2020) noted that organizational leadership is a mechanism that mitigates role stress (stress felt by employees within an organization) and noted that the more support by leadership, lower stress levels, higher organizational commitment. Also, Yang et al. (2019) innovative organizational leaders who foster creativity within organizations can increase organizational commitment. By organizations empowering leaders to be innovative, instill creativity amongst organizational members and providing support amongst employees, can increase organizational commitment and improve employee retention.

Increasing organizational commitment amongst organizational members is a strategy that can be used to improve employee retention (Haque et al., 2019). One factor that influences organizational commitment is empowerment of employees across the organization (Kim & Beehr, 2020). Additionally, Xu et al. (2022) noted the importance of leadership and organizational leadership in P-J fit for employees. Taking leadership further, Weis and Rosendale (2019) noted that employees who feel that organizational

leaders who provide perceived support for employees are more likely to remain with their organizations. By increased employee empowerment and support for members by leaders, organizations can increase organizational commitment, thereby improving employee retention.

Enhance Growth, Training, and Development

Growth, training, and development programs are a strategy to improve employee retention. Ju & Li (2019) noted that job training and growth opportunities positively influence employee retention, indicating that organizational that provide greater access to employee development programs, have lower organizational turnover. Additionally, Cernatescu et al. (2021) also noted that access to organizational training and growth opportunities also experience lower organizational employee turnover.

Organizations that provide greater access to internal coaching programs to enhance individual growth have improved employee retention. Lyons and Bandura (2021) noted that organizations that use coaching/support programs, facilitate greater employee growth, and employees are more likely to stay with their organizations.

Additionally, Tenakwah (2021) and Corbin (2020) highlighted the importance of internal support as well as strong onboarding procedures as a means of improving employee retention. Having greater access to internal coaching and mentorship programs aids in employee development and can improve employee retention.

Organizations that allow for upward mobility can improve employee retention.

Andrews and Mohammed (2020) noted that organizations that provide for development programs that allow for greater upward mobility within organizations, leads to improved

employee retention. Additionally, Sainju et al. (2021) also noted that upward mobility or opportunities for career advancement provides for greater job satisfaction and improved employee retention. Also, Nica (2018) noted that the longer employees remain in their current positions with no ability to promote within organizations, are significantly more likely to leave their organizations. Pasko et al. (2020) noted the impact of individual advancement within an organization and individual willingness to remain with an organization. Organizations that provide for advancement/upward mobility within organizations could improve employee retention.

One education program that is effective at improving employee retention is tuition assistance programs. BiMattio and Spegman (2019) noted that organizations that provided continuing education programs have lower organizational turnover.

Additionally, Ju and Li (2019) illuded that employee benefits (i.e., tuition assistance) benefit programs are a strategy to improve employee retention. Tripathy et al. (2020) stated that organizations that not only offered tuition assistance programs, but organizational leaders that created an organizational culture of constant learning, also significantly improved employee retention. Organizations that offer tuition assistance programs which allows organizational members to continue education, is a strategy to improve employee retention.

Organizations that provide growth, education, and internal training programs can ensure greater alignment with P-O fit, which improved employee retention. Pasko et a. (2020) noted that employees consider education benefits offered by organizations, internal development programs, and upward mobility when selecting preferred

organizations to work. Yusliza et al. (2021) noted the importance of the alignment of individual values with organizational values to improve employee retention.

Organizations that use development, education programs, and allow for career progression can ensure both P-O fit and is a strategy to improve employee retention.

P-O Fit as a Retention Strategy

The strategy of P-O fit theory in retaining employees is aimed at aligning individual values and organizational values that could potentially affect employee turnover intentions in the workplace. According to Skelton et al. (2019) the average cost of replacing an employee is around 100% of a single employees' annual salary. Considering the rate that employees are leaving their organizations, it is essential to understand strategies for organizations can use to improve employee retention.

Employee perception of P-O fit influences employee's decision to both work for an organization, and to remain with an organization once hired. Jansen and Shipp (2019) explored employee's perceptions of both work environment and organizations amongst employees who have been with their organizations for an extended period and found that employees are consistently assessing their fit with their environments and organizations. Similarly, Follmer et al. (2018) also conducted interviews with 81 members from several organizations and discovered that perceived misfit at work influences employees' turnover intentions. Leaders in organizations who ensure consistent integration at work can reduce employee turnover.

Person-Job (P-J) fit is a vital component of person-organization fit, and organizations should assess hiring to ensure applicants are the right fit for a particular job

as a means of improving employee retention. Jerez-Jerez et al. (2020) explored the role of occupational identity within organizations and found that employees who were the right fit for particular occupations were less likely to leave their organizations. Additionally, Verquer et al. (2003) conducted a review of existing literature and identified P-J alignment as a component of P-O fit and a strategy to reduce employee retention. By ensuring individuals are aligned with their positions and organizations, organizations can improve employee retention.

Additionally, individuals develop perceptions about both organizational positions and organizations based on the situation they are applying with. For example, Ericsson et al. (2022) conducted a study of individual perceptions of jobs within an organization and identified that perceptions of position play an important role in the organization's perception, which is based on which they are applying. Therefore, the alignment of positions with organizations is beneficial to the organization in ensuring that values are aligned for both the individual, job, and organization. Employee compensation does significantly impact organizational commitment, as employees seem to be more committed to their organizations the more satisfied, they are with their compensation (Hilimi et al., 2020). Additionally, Purti et al. (2021) also stated that there is a significant influence between both employee compensation and organizational commitment. Further solidifying the impact of compensation on organizational commitment. Sudiro et al. (2021) also found that compensation practices are directly linked to organizational commitment, Employee compensation significantly impacts organizational commitment,

and impacts value alignment between organizations and individuals, as well as perceptions about organizations.

P-O fit can be used for organizational hiring practices and ensuring the right alignment of individual values and organizational values. Bowen et al. (1991) conducted a study to establish the importance of hiring for the organization and discovered that organizations that hired individuals and matched organizational values experienced improve employee retention. Anderson et al. (2017) furthered Bowen et al. (1991)'s research by performing a causal test of P-O fit and identified the importance of *triple fit* which is the alignment of personal values, organizational values, and organizational incentives as a means of improving employee retention. Similarity to Bahat (2021) conducted a case study of nonprofit volunteers and noted that individuals often choose organizations based on the organizational values and goals and by aligning individuals with goals is a strategy to improve employee retention. When organizations hire individuals whose values align with organizational values, organizations can experience improved employee retention.

P-O fit can be used to assess organizational compensation practices, which is effective in improving employee retention. Andrews and Mohammed (2020) conducted a multiple case study of small and medium sized organizations and identified employee compensation as a theme of improving employee retention. Additionally, Kalyanamitra et al. (2020) also identified employee compensation practices as a theme of improving employee retention. By improving employee compensation, organizational members

could stay longer with their current organizations, instead of leaving organizations that compensate employees better.

Another method of employee compensation is relational compensation or reward compensation for organizational members. Organizations that employ relational compensation practices are more likely to have motivated individuals who are less likely to leave their organizations. Additionally, relational compensation is linked to higher levels of organizational productivity. For example, Naveed et al. (2021) conducted a study of 800 employees in several hotel organizations and found that relational compensation leads to improved employee retention. Also, relational compensation leads to higher levels of employee motivation as employees are more motivated to higher levels of productivity. Moreover, relational compensation could potentially impact employee retention as motivated employees are less likely to leave their organizations (Hetina et al., 2021). Relational compensation is linked to motivation and is a strategy to improve employee retention.

P-O fit practices can be used to assess organizational benefit practices for employees. Benefit practices for employees is one aspect that employees use to evaluate potential fit with an organization (Fisher & Wilmoth, 2017). Anderson et al. (2017) noted that employees evaluate organizational benefit practices as well as organizational culture when looking at prospective employers. Similarity, Cable & Rue (2002) conducted a mixed-methods study of both managers and employees of several organizations and found that both pay raises and benefit practices is part of person-needs fit, which drives individual perception of P-O fit. P-O fit can be used to assess organizational benefit

practices, which can enhance employee's perception of fit within an organization and improve employee retention.

Employee benefit packages can influence organizational productivity and employee retention. Therefore, organizations must deploy benefit packages that are highly competitive as benefits can increase organizational productivity, employee commitment, and job satisfaction which improve employee retention. For example, Sreenath et al. (2019) noted that benefits such as work-life balance, training and development, insurance and retirement benefits, family care programs, and recognition heavily influence both organizational productivity and employee retention. Moreover, Houseworth et al. (2020) noted that employers who fail to offer health benefits and paid time off benefits experienced a significantly higher turnover rate as employees left those organizations for organizations that offered both health insurance and paid time off benefits.

Improving employee benefit packages is a strategy organizational leaders can use to improve employee retention. Corbin (2020) explored strategies to improve employee retention and identified benefits such as work-life balance has an impact on improving employee retention. Similarly, Kalyanamitra et al. (2020) conducted a study amongst six pharmaceutical companies and found that employee benefit practices such as: work-life balance, health and wellness benefits, and retirement benefits on improving employee retention. Lastly, Wilson (2016) explored strategies for hospital leaders to improve retention and identified employee benefit practices which includes work-life benefit as a

strategy to improve employee retention. By improving employee benefit practices, organizational leaders can improve employee retention.

P-O fit can be used to increase higher levels of job satisfaction which increases organizational performance and improve employee retention. Bin Shamalin (2016) conducted a study and found that employee satisfaction is linked to higher organizational performance and improved employee retention, should individuals have aligned with the organization properly. Additional Olubiyi et al. (2019) explored strategies to improve employee retention, using a case study of 15 employees and identified job satisfaction as a theme that could improve employee retention. Improving job satisfaction is a strategy for organizations to improve employee retention.

By improving job satisfaction, organizations can not only improve employee retention but also increase organizational commitment. Lu et al. (2019) performed a literature review of job satisfaction research and determined that job satisfaction heavily influences organizational commitment. Moreover, Verquer et al. (2003) also explored organizational commitment and noted that organizational commitment is a theme of job satisfaction which also a strategy to improve employee retention. Additionally, Kilaberia (2020) conducted a case study of 44 individuals over five years and discovered to influence of organizational commitment on job satisfaction. By improving job satisfaction, organizations can improve both employee retention and organizational commitment.

Work engagement is a product of job satisfaction, leading to higher organizational commitment, higher motivation, and improved employee retention. Edwards-Dandridge

et al. (2020) conducted a study of 155 registered nurses and concluded that job satisfaction heavily influences employee retention. Moreover, job satisfaction influences organizational commitment, work engagement, and motivation. Additionally, Stamouli and Gerbeth (2021) conducted a study of 96 various health care professionals and found that job satisfaction heavily influences organizational commitment. Also, Gani et al. (2020) concluded that individual characteristics that lead to job satisfaction, such as career development, compensation, and organizational culture, influence job satisfaction, leading to organizational commitment.

Increasing job satisfaction is a strategy that improves employee retention. Rivaldo (2021) conducted a case study of 45 individuals of a single hospitality organization and identified the impact of job satisfaction on employee's intention to leave an organization, noting that the lower the job satisfaction, the more likely an individual is to leave an organization. Additionally, Verquer et al. (2003) conducted a literature review of previous studies and noted that job satisfaction contributes to individuals' perception of P-O fit and intentions to remain or leave their current organizations. Similarly, Penconek et al. (2021) performed a systemic review of 11 electronic databases and identified the theme of job satisfaction and increasing job satisfaction as a means of improving employee retention. By increasing job satisfaction, organizations can both ensure continuous alignment of individuals and organizations and improve employee retention.

Organizational leadership heavily influences individual turnover intentions, and organizations must ensure proper alignment of leaders with the organization to improve employee retention. In terms of organizational leadership, one crucial aspect is the role of

an employee's immediate supervisor. Aloiso et al. (2021) explored factors that influence employee retention and identified the role of immediate supervisors in increasing job satisfaction and influencing employees view of organizational culture and note the role of positive leadership on improving employee retention. Similarly, Robertson (2021) noted the role of first line supervisor's role in both promoting employee engagement and increasing job satisfaction as a means of improving employee retention. Immediate supervisors play a vital role in employee's perceptions of both organizational leadership and improving employee retention.

Another aspect of organizational leadership that influences both P-O fit and employee retention is the role of providing feedback and performance appraisals to employees. Kalyanamitra et al. (2020) performed a single case study of six individuals a and noted the importance of supervisors' continuous evaluation on performance as a means of promoting employee development and improving employee retention.

Additionally, Wang et al. (2022) conducted a study of 330 employees within a single hotel group and noted the importance of performance appraisals as a characteristic of organizational leadership that impacts employee retention. Feedback and performances are a strategy that could improve employee retention.

Another aspect of organizational leadership that impacts employee retention is the employee's perception of internal justice or equal accountability for all employees.

Hartman (2014) conducted a study of 45 government employees and determined that supervisors who provide feedback and equal accountability amongst employees builds trust and increases job satisfaction. Additionally, Robertson (2021) noted the importance

of resolving leadership issues such as fairness and internal justice between employees and supervisors as a means of improving employee retention. By improving fairness and equal accountability, organizations can improve employee retention.

Servant leadership styles are a component of organizational culture that impacts P-O fit and is a part of organizational culture that can impact employee retention. Dutta and Khatri (2017) performed a comprehensive literature review of both employee turnover and servant leadership and determined that servant leadership promotes positive organizational behavior and culture that improves employee retention. Also, Walumbwa et al. (2010) conducted a multi organizational study and found that servant leadership which is highly attenuative to supporting employees does improve both satisfaction of employee's organizations and improved employee retention. Servant leadership is a potential strategy that could improve both job satisfaction and employee retention.

Organizations that foster a culture that motivates employees can improve employee retention. Hartman (2014) conducted a case study of 45 government employees within a single federal agency and found that employees who were unmotivated were more likely to leave their organizations. Additionally, Landry et al. (2017) conducted a comprehensive review of existing literature pertaining to both employee retention and motivating factors that impact employee retention and found that organizational cultures that motivate experienced improved employee retention. Creating an organizational culture that motivates employees is a strategy to improve employee retention.

Another aspect of organizational culture that assists organizations in both P-O fit and improved employee retention is creating an environment that allows for both

individuality and supportive work environments. Lee et al. (2018) conducted a literature review of both individuality and supporting work environment and noted that organizations that foster a supportive work environment have improved employee retention. Similarity, Palfranan and Lancaster (2019) conducted a case study of 34 employees within several organizations and noted the more employees were supported and allowed to express their individuality the less likely employees were wanting to seek other employment organizations. Organizations that create a culture that promotes individuality and foster a support work environment could experience improved employee retention.

Organizational human resource practices and organizational communication also impact employee retention. Andrews and Mohammed (2020) conducted a case study to explore strategies that small and medium organizations, which included nonprofit organizations, used to improve employee retention, and identified effective organizational communication as a theme of employee retention. Additionally, Basnyat and Lao (2019) also conducted a case study of 15 employees in several hotel organizations and identified that human resource practices and effective communication impact employee retention. Furthermore, Kalyanamitra et al. (2021) performed an analysis of existing turnover research and noted that human resource practices impact employee retention. Organizational human resource departments play a vital role in employee retention and by having effective human resource departments and effectively communicate across an organization, organizations can improve both P-O fit and employee retention.

One specific human resource practice that both impacts employee retention and P-O fit is training, growth, and development of organizational members. One factor that an employee considers when choosing organizations is the availability of growth and development programs (Allen et al., 2016). Similarly, Andrews and Mohammed (2020) conducted a case study of strategies managers of small and medium enterprises use to improve employee retention and noted that managers use growth and development programs as a means of improving employee retention. Also, Slatten et al. (2021) conducted a case study of nonprofit organizations and identified that employees are more likely to work for nonprofit organizations due to the perception of better benefit programs which includes training and development programs. Corbin (2020) also noted that providing equal access to training and development programs is a strategy to retain employees since development programs is one aspect employees consider when working for an organization. Providing training and development programs is a strategy that can aid in ensuring both P-O fit and improving employee retention.

Another aspect of growth and development programs is upward mobility opportunities for employees as a means of improving employee retention. Allen et al. (2016) conducted a case study that explored the effects of the lack of upward mobility for employees and noted that the longer employees stay in current positions, the more likely they were to consider leaving their organizations. Similarly, Ellis (2020) conducted a case study of a single organization and identified upward mobility as a strategy that improves employee retention. Also, Mangi et al. (2019) noted the role of upward mobility as a means of increasing motivation among employees, enabling them to stay within their

organizations. Upward mobility is a strategy that improves employee retention as it provides greater opportunities for growth within a particular organization.

Transition

Section 1 included the purpose and problem statements, nature of the study, research question, interview questions, and explanation of the theory in the conceptual framework. Section 1 also included operational definitions, assumptions, limitations, and delimitations, the significance of the study, contribution to business practice, social change implications and a comprehensive review of the literature.

Section 2 includes the purpose statement, the role of the researcher, participants, research method, and research design. Section 2 also includes descriptions of the population and sampling, ethical research. Section 2 includes data organization and collection techniques, data analysis and collection instrument, reliability, and validity. Section 3 includes recommendation for both action and future research, presentation of findings, application to professional practice, implications for social change, reflections, and conclusions.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 provides descriptions of the following: role of the researcher, participants, research method, resign design, population and sampling, and ethical research. Section 2 also contains data collection instruments, data collection techniques, data analysis and organization, reliability, and validity.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that leaders within a nonprofit organization use to improve employee retention.

Role of the Researcher

As the researcher, I adhered to the data collection process because I was the primary data collection instrument. According to Elmersjo and Rosqvist (2022), a researcher's primary role is to adhere to the data collection process. I collected data through semistructured interviews and review of organizational employee retention documents.

My experience with employee retention came from over 20 years of working with employees in the retail industry, military, and government: therefore, I was familiar with the topic of employee retention. Olubiyi et al. (2019) noted the importance of furthering research in employee retention. However, I did not research this topic until the current study. Moreover, I did not have any prior knowledge of or any relationship with the participants, and I did not know them prior to conducting the interviews.

Because I was the researcher for this study, I followed all ethical procedures outlined in the *Belmont Report* to mitigate bias when analyzing data that I collected. The

Belmont Report outlines key ethical procedures concerning respect for participants to ensure there is no harm to participants during the research process (Anabo et al., 2019). I used an interview protocol to not only improve the quality of the research but also to increase the validity and effectiveness of the interview process (see Evans et al., 2022). I also used an interview protocol when collecting data to mitigate potential bias and to ensure consistency of each interview.

Participants

Each participant was in a leadership role within the selected nonprofit organization and had implemented successful strategies to improve employee retention. The criteria to participate in this study were to be in a management capacity and to have used successful strategies to improve employee retention, which were appropriate for answering my research question. Knechel (2019) highlighted not only the role of participants in research but also selecting the right participants as part of the research design phase. I sent an email to the director of human resources requesting their permission to use their organization to complete my study. The director of human resources provided me with access to four participants and a signed partner organization agreement from the organization for my case study. To build trust and an effective working relationship with the participants, I provided open, honest, and effective communication. Additionally, I explained the objective of my study in the initial meeting with each participant.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

I reviewed three types of research methods for this study. The three types of research methods are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (A. Mitchell & Rich, 2020). Bhangu et al. (2023) noted that researchers choose qualitative methodology when seeking to explore a phenomenon. I chose qualitative methodology to explore a phenomenon of strategies to improve employee retention in a single nonprofit organization. According to Yin (2018), researchers select their research method based on the purpose of the research and the research question. Additionally, Hallam (2022) noted that qualitative researchers focus on uncovering trends in human perception. Strategies for improving employee retention are based on human perception, making qualitative methodology suitable for my study.

Quantitative methodology is appropriate when researchers want to examine the cause-and-effect relationship between the variables. Additionally, researchers use quantitative methodology when collecting numerical data to examine the relationship between variables (Henson et al., 2020). Quantitative methodology was inappropriate for my study because I did not look at a cause-and-effect relationship, test a hypothesis, or use numerical data to examine the relationship between variables.

Mixed methods are another viable research method that was considered but deemed unsuitable for my study. According to Johnson (2019), method methods incorporates both quantitative and qualitative data collection methods and analysis. My study did not include quantitative data collection; therefore, I did not select a mixed-

methods approach. Researchers can use mixed methods when testing a hypothesis, conducting statistical analysis, and collecting numerical data. Mixed methods were not suitable for my study because I did not test hypothesis or use statistical analysis to examine the relationship between variables.

Research Design

I considered four qualitative designs for this study: case study, phenomenology, narrative, and ethnography. A single case study design was chosen for this study. Yin (2018) noted that a case study is an empirical research method that enables researchers to perform a detailed investigation into a phenomenon in a particular environment. Additionally, case studies enable researchers to ask questions to gain understanding and insight regarding a phenomenon (Hott et al., 2023). A single case study design was appropriate for my study because I asked a "what" question within a single case.

Single case studies are a qualitative design researchers can use to obtain a more comprehensive interpretation of a single case. Bondia and Gracia (2022) noted that researchers select a single case study when seeking to reveal in-depth insights on a single case. Moreover, Yin (2018) noted that case study research is appropriate when a researcher is seeking insights into a phenomenon. A single case study design was appropriate for my research because I sought to obtain in-depth insights of a phenomenon within a single case.

Phenomenology is focused on the participants' lived experiences of a phenomenon. Rierola-Focks et al. (2022) noted that phenomenology is used when the researcher wants to conduct a direct investigation and provide a description of a

phenomenon centered around participant's lived experiences. Phenomenology was inappropriate for my study because I did not seek to explore participants' lived experiences.

The narrative research design is centered around the complexity of human lives, cultures, and human behavior. According to Shirmohammadi et al. (2018), narrative research is suitable for studies that focus on the stories of human beings, their cultures, and their lived experiences. Furthermore, Madden et al. (2018) noted that the narrative design focuses on individual experiences and their stories. The Narrative design was inappropriate for my study because I did not focus on participants' cultures, experiences, or personal stories.

Ethnography is a qualitative research design that centers around the study of participants in a real-time, real-world environment. Kian and Beach (2019) noted that ethnography is applicable to researchers when the objective of the research is to explore a culture in real-time and real-world environments. Because the objective of my study was not exploring a culture in a real-time, real-world environment, ethnography was not a suitable design for my study.

Reaching data saturation is important for qualitative research. According to Guest et al. (2020), data saturation is critical for a qualitative researcher because it enhances the validity of the study. Guest et al. stated that data saturation is reached when the researcher finds no new themes, codes, or information being obtained during the data collection process. To ensure I reached data saturation, I reviewed internal retention

documentation and conducted semistructured interviews until the data became repetitive and no new information or themes emerged related to the research question.

Population and Sampling

I selected four organization managers from a single nonprofit organization. To be eligible, participants had to be a manager within the organization and have successfully implemented successful strategies to improve employee retention. To understand a phenomenon in qualitative research, researchers use a variety of sampling methods. Bulbul and Ozdinc (2022) described a variety of sampling methods, one of which was purposeful sampling. Benoot et al. (2016) noted that purposeful sampling enables researchers to gain an understanding of a phenomenon through acquiring data, analyzing the data, and interpreting the meaning of the data. Additionally, purposeful sampling is the careful identification and selection of participants who are knowledgeable and experienced regarding the subject matter (Iezadi et al., 2018). Purposeful sampling was suitable for my study because the goal was to purposefully sample four managers within a single organization who had used successful strategies to improve employee retention.

In qualitative studies, the goal is gaining an understanding of the phenomenon through collecting relevant, rich data. Schnitzler et al. (2022) noted the importance of reaching data saturation, which means collecting data until no new themes are identified. Also, Boddy (2016) stated a sample size is appropriate for a study when the researcher can provide evidence that the analyzed data answer the research question and describe the phenomenon. Additionally, Schnitzler et al. noted that data saturation is reached when no new data or themes emerge. I interviewed four business leaders and reviewed

organizational retention documents until no new data emerged to answer my research question.

When selecting an interview setting, researchers should consider an environment that will foster reflexive engagement, ensure participants' comfort, and minimize distractions during the interview process (Schmidt et al., 2018). Schnitzler et al. (2022) noted the importance of keeping participants in their natural environment. Also, Feigean et al. (2018) noted the importance of naturalistic setting for interviews. I conducted virtual interviews with each of the participants via Zoom to ensure the participants were in their natural setting and to minimize distractions.

Ethical Research

Ethical principles are a vital part of any research and should be considered by researchers when investigating a phenomenon. According to Atenas et al. (2023), ethical research is defined as the application of professional codes of conduct and moral guidelines designed to mitigate the harm caused to participants in the study. I conduced my study in accordance with the ethical requirements of Walden University's Institutional Review Board (approval number 05-12-23-1037390). I had the organization sign a partner organization agreement, and I ensured that each participant signed a participant consent form prior to their participation in the study. Dankar et al. (2019) noted that informed consent for each participant allows for the assurance of confidentiality, knowledge of the benefits of participation, and full disclosure of the potential risk factors of participation. I obtained signed informed consent from each participant. Each consent form indicated that there would be no monetary payments or

incentives for participants. Each participant was emailed a copy of the consent form, and consent was obtained and reviewed by me prior to conducting the interview.

Participants had the right to withdraw from my study at any time. Participants also had the option to withdraw in writing or by telephone. Stovel et al. (2018) noted the benefits of tangible and intangible incentives as a means of encouraging participants to participate in research. Participants who volunteered to participate in my study did not receive any tangible or intangible incentives. Roa and Biller-Andorno (2022) noted that providing financial incentives to participants could lead to inducement.

Researchers should always strive to uphold ethical practices to ensure appropriate protections for participants. Fox and Busher (2022) emphasized the importance of ensuring ethical practices in research practices and protections. Additionally, Oye et al. (2019) noted the importance of ensuring confidentially and anonymity. To ensure confidentiality, I assigned each participant an alphanumeric code of P1 through P4. All data were saved on a flash drive or via hard copy, which were locked in a file cabinet in my home. The cabinet was accessible only to me. Following a 5-year period, all hard copies will be shredded, the flash drive will be destroyed, and files on my computer will be deleted to prevent unauthorized access.

Data Collection Instruments

I was the primary data collection instrument. According to Karagiozis (2018), the researcher is the primary data collection instrument in the data collection process. Collins and Stockton (2022) noted the role of researchers in qualitative research as the primary data collection instrument. I was the data collection instrument in my case study. Two

data collection techniques used by researchers in case studies are interviews and organization document reviews (Saunders et al., 2016). One data collection technique that I used was semistructured interviews. Kaliber (2019) recommended semistructured interviews as a means of data collection because the researcher can reconfigure data gathered based on participants' responses. I collected data by reviewing organizational turnover documents and conducting semistructured interviews. Centeno et al. (2019) also stated that semistructured interviews allow for deviation to thoroughly explore each participant's relationship with their particular organization.

Qualitative researchers can use an interview protocol as a means of ensuring data are collected consistently during the interview process. Braaten et al. (2023) noted that an interview protocol includes interview questions and researcher scripts to ensure consistency across all interviews with participants. I used an interview protocol (see Appendix) to ensure consistency during the semistructured interviews.

There are a variety of ways qualitative researchers can enhance the reliability and validity of the data collected (Hurst et al., 2015). Member checking allows for qualitative researchers to ensure that data is ethically collected, analyzed, and reported, therefore, improving the reliability and validity of the data collected (Motulsky, 2021). To enhance the reliability and validity of data collected in my study, I used member checking in to verify the information collected with each participant for accuracy.

Data Collection Technique

The researcher is the data collection instrument in the data collection process (citation?). Karagiozis (2018) noted that the role of a researcher in a qualitative research

study is the primary data collection instrument. I was the data collection instrument in my case study. Two data collection techniques used by case study researchers typically include interviews and organizational document (Saunders et al., 2016). I reviewed organizational turnover documents and conducted semistructured interviews to collect data for this single case study. One data collection technique I used was semistructured interviews. Kaliber (2019) suggested that semistructured interviews are a means of data collection because researchers can reconfigure data gathered based on participants responses.. Centeno et al. (2019) stated that semistructured interviews allow for deviation when exploring each participant's relationship in their organization. Therefore, I recorded all interviews, and used transcription software for interviews and member checking.

Qualitative researchers can use an interview protocol as a means of ensuring data is consistently collected during the interview process. Motulsky (2021) noted that an interview protocol includes the interview process used with participants. I used an interview protocol (see Appendix), which enabled me to collect all detailed information consistently with each participant. This included data from interview questions from participants on strategies to increase employee retention.

There are a variety of ways qualitative researcher can enhance the reliability and validity of the data collected (Hurst et al., 2015). One advantage of member checking is that it allows for qualitative researchers to ensure that not only is data ethically collected, but also ensured consistency of each interview. Interview protocol also assists with improving both the reliability and validity of the data collected (Gonzalez-Salgado et al., 2022). Therefore, to enhance the reliability and validity of data collected, I used member

checking in my doctoral study through scheduling follow up meetings to verify data collected during initial interview with participants.

One disadvantage of this technique is limited time spent with participants. I only conducted the interview and performed member checking which is only two meetings with the participants. To mitigate this disadvantage, I took notes to ensure I gather as much data as possible considering the limited time with each participant.

Data Organization Technique

Qualitative researchers have a variety of organization techniques when organization data collected during research. Williams and Moser (2019) suggested the use of electronic filing systems in which the researcher organizes files by participant to enable greater efficiency in grouping data. In addition, Swygart-Hobaugh (2019) suggested that using organization software as a means of transcribing information. I used NVivo 14 to transcribe interviews and organize the interviews by participant, through electronic filing and labeling. Additionally, I organized the notes that I took from participants during the interview process in hard copy format. And I converted my notes into electronic format and label the electronic files appropriately. I secured all raw data and information collected from participants both in hard-copy format and on a flash drive, which will be kept in my office for a period of 5 years.

Data Analysis

Methodological triangulation was used in my doctoral study. According to Kotus and Rzeszewski (2015) methodological triangulation is reviewing multiple data sources to confirm findings. Fusch and Ness (2018) noted four types of triangulations, aimed at

achieving data saturation: data, investigator, theory, and methodological. Heensen et al. (2019) noted that methodological triangulation is the convergence of multiple sources and methods of data analysis into a single conclusion enhance the validity of the conclusion reached. I used methodological triangulation in my doctoral study because I collected data from multiple sources and methods. I conducted semistructured interviews, performed member checking, and reviewed employee retention documents to collect and analyzed the data to ensure data saturation.

Yin's (2018) five step data analysis process to analyze data includes: compile the data, disassemble the data, reassemble the data, interpret the data, and conclude. Step one and two of Yin's five step analysis process which is compiling the data and dissemble the data, Yin noted the role of coding as a means of conducting data analysis. Since I used NVivo as a tool to transcribe my interview for member checking, NVivo was useful in the data analysis phase as the transcripts will be in electronic format. I used NVivo software which analyzed open-ended responses to the questions collected during each interview. Elliott (2022) highlighted the functionality of NVivo in terms of analyzing open-ended question responses and transcription, combining, and coding different forms of data.

By using NVivo, I transcribed and coded the participants responses and the documents collected to identified common themes. I also used coding to and identified themes as part of dissembling and reassembling the data. Ayre and McCaffrey (2022) noted the role of thematic analysis is a technique used to analyze patterns of meaning within a dataset, which is often used in qualitative research. It was also noted that

thematic analysis allows for capturing similarities, differences, unexpected ideas, and description of the phenomenon under study. Data interpretation occurred in this phase of data analysis. I also concluded through the connections of the themes or findings and linked the themes identified to my conceptual framework.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Ensuring data reliability is vital to ensuring that the research conclusions reached are reliable consistent. Korstjens and Moser (2018) noted that to achieve data reliability and dependability, there must be consistency. To ensure dependability I ensured that I conformed to the acceptable analysis process set forth by Walden University's Institutional Review Board, and I preformed member checking. Additionally, I scheduled and met virtually with each participant post-interview to ensure I had accurate interpretation of what was communicated to me during the interview. I reviewed all audio recordings thoroughly, capturing the key highlights, and ensured that I understood the data, and documenting when the interview transpired.

For researchers to navigate barriers in data reliability, it is essential to implement a decision-making process to identify common themes in data. Kornbluh (2015) noted that researchers must establish guidelines to both compare and identify decision-making structures for the convergence of prominent themes and member checks during the final documentation process. Spiers et al. (2018) noted member checking as a verification strategy to ensure data reliability. Additionally, I performed member checking by

allowing all participants to review their transcribed responses and made corrections as needed to ensure the data is reliable and accurate.

Validity

To ensure the highest level of credibility, it is essential to have multiple sources of data. According to O'Lary et al. (2017) to validate data, the researcher should have multiple sources of data and review data collectively, not in isolation to support conclusions reached. Therefore, to ensure credibility in my study, I collected data from multiple sources by using multiple sources by using methodological triangulation. To reach data saturation, I collected data through semistructured interviews and reviewed internal employee retention documents until no new themes emerge. Additionally, Messick (1992) noted validity is consistently evolving and validating data is making a reasonable case with available evidence to justify the conclusions made with data available. Additionally, to ensure validity, data must creditable, and I ensured validity and credibility through member checking of data interpretation with participants during the interview process. To maintain data validity, I remained objective throughout the entire process to address and correct any issues that arose.

Member checking is a vital tool for qualitative researchers to ensure that data collected is valid and credible. DeCino and Waalkes (2019) argued that when instances of researcher-participants arise, member checking not only yields value to researchers but provides a means of correcting any discrepancies to ensure that data collected is valid and accurate. DeCino and Waalkes noted that researchers should remain open to a variety of interactions with both organization and participants, and embrace differences of opinion,

which could enhance findings. I consistently followed the interview protocol that will be agreed-upon on the research form, which included provisions allowing for participants to withdraw consent at any time. Additionally, I remained unbiased during the data collection and analysis process.

Transferability of a study is essential for a qualitative researcher. Daniel (2018) noted that transferability in qualitative research is aligned with reliability within qualitative methodology. Furthermore, Daniel (2018) also noted that transferability could provide lessons for researchers based on findings. Descriptions of the researcher process, participants in the study, and context was provided to demonstrate the similarities in this case study are different.

Trustworthiness is an essential component of achieving confirmability. I achieved methodological triangulation through the use of multiple data sources and achieved data saturation. Methodological triangulation increases the trustworthiness of data through the collection of data from multiple sources (Kotus & Rzeszewski, 2015). I identified common themes and commonalities until no new themes emerged and reached data saturation. Additionally, I reviewed organizational employee retention documents in addition to semistructured interviews to enhance trustworthiness of data.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I provided a description of the role of the researcher, participants, research method, research design, population and sampling, and ethical research. Section 2 also contained data collection instruments, data collection techniques, data organization techniques, data analysis, and reliability and validity. Section 3 includes presentation of

the findings, applications to professional practice, the implications for social change, recommendations for action and future research, reflections, and a conclusion.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Section 3 includes a presentation of the findings. Section 3 also includes

applications to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for future research, reflections, and a conclusion.

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore the strategies that managers within a single nonprofit organization used to improve employee retention. The data to determine these strategies came from interviews with four managers and company retention documentation from a single nonprofit organization. The findings revealed four strategies that organization managers can use to improve employee retention: competitive benefits and compensation, innovative and engaging organizational culture, employee development, and satisfaction.

Presentation of the Findings

The research question for this study was the following: What strategies do some nonprofit organizational leaders use to improve employee retention? Table 2 includes information about the four themes: (a) employ competitive benefits and compensation, (b) foster an innovative and engaging organizational culture, (c) enable employee development, and (d) maintain high levels of employee satisfaction. Table 2 also provides the number of participants in this study, the number of documents in this study, and the number of times each theme was mentioned during the interviews and in the documents. Each of the identified themes is discussed in the subsequent subsections.

Table 2 *Major Themes*

Node/Theme	Number of responses from interviews	Number of documents reviewed	Total number of times the theme was addressed
Employ competitive benefits and compensation	4	3	28
Innovative and engaging organizational culture	4	3	22
Enable employee development	4	1	32
Maintain high levels of employee satisfaction	4	2	22

Theme 1: Employ Competitive Benefits and Compensation

Ensuring competitive employee benefits and compensation is a strategy to improve employee retention. Naveed et al. (2021) noted that an organization that offered highly competitive compensation and benefit packages experienced improved employee retention. The findings from my study confirm that employing employee benefits and compensation practices is a strategy that improves employee retention.

The theme of employing competitive benefits and compensation was identified based on participants' responses. All four participants noted that the organization offers above average compensation for all employees and above market benefit practices, and experiences lower than industry standard employee turnover. P1 said "we offer a very competitive compensation plan that includes a great bonus plan that everyone can participate in." Additionally, P2 noted that "all of our employees except executives are paid hourly, which enables employees to earn additional money through overtime, and

ensure they are adequately compensated for time worked." P3 stated "we offer opportunities for employees to work overtime to add additional income, and provide above average annual merit increases; we also provide additional compensation for employees who cannot work remote."

Benefit programs are also important in retaining employees. P2 said "we pay 100% of the employee's health insurance premiums, as well as vision and dental premiums." Participants reported that many of the organization's employees remain employed with the organization because of the benefits offered at no cost to the employee. In addition to health benefits, the organization offers work–life balance programs that influence employee retention. P2 noted that "all employees that do not work in our clinics are full remote, and have flexible hours." P1 noted that "for those employees who cannot work remote, they are given a higher rate of compensation as an incentive for them to conduct in-person work." Additionally, internal employee retention documents indicated that employee benefits and compensation were a means of keeping employee retention high within the organization.

Correlation to the Literature

Pay and benefit practices influence employee retention. When employees are satisfied with their compensation and benefits, the organization can experience higher levels of retention. According to United States Bureau of Labor Statistics (2021), the average turnover rate for nonprofit organizations is 43.1%. At my chosen organization, the average turnover rate is 6%. Shakil (2021) noted the importance of money and benefits in attracting, retaining, and motivating employees to higher levels of

performance. Ben-Gal et al. (2022) also noted the role of compensation practices in employees' decisions about where to work and remain employed. By offering higher levels of compensation, overtime, and bonus plans, nonprofit organizations can experience improved employee retention. Findings from my study confirm that competitive compensation is crucial for improving employee retention.

Organizations that offer competitive employee benefits also experience improved employee retention. Kalyanamitra et al. (2020) noted the importance of offering benefits such as health and wellness insurance, other wellness benefits, and work–life balance programs in improving P-O fit alignment, job satisfaction, and employee retention. Findings from my study support existing research that competitive benefits, including work–life balance programs, improve employee retention.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

The key component of P-O fit theory is linked to my findings in determining the compatibility of organizations in fulfilling the needs and values of individuals. Hu et al. (2020) noted the importance of benefits and compensation in ensuring the alignment of individual values and needs with organizations. Participants in the current study noted the importance of compensation and benefits in employees' decisions to remain with the organization, and that employees value above average benefits and competitive compensation. Organizations' long-term ability to sustain competitive advantage depends on human capital; by ensuring P-O fit, organizations can sustain improved retention.

Theme 2: Foster an Innovative and Engaging Organizational Culture

Organizational culture impacts employee retention. Chowdhury et al. (2021) noted the influence of perceived organizational culture on individual employment decisions in choosing an organization to work for and remaining with an organization. Findings from my study confirm that organizational culture plays a role in improving employee retention.

The theme of fostering an innovative and engaging organizational culture emerged from the responses provided by participants. All four participants discussed the culture of the organization as part of their responses. P4 discussed the role of communication from top management and the ability of employees to communicate with top management. Additionally, Hicks (2020) noted the importance of communication from leadership and the perception of positive organizational culture. P3 stated that "when I first started in this position I spoke with employees daily. I have had to pull back due to the workload and I noticed that morale decreased." P2 stated "everyone wants to be heard, and it is important to ensure they are heard." Internal retention documents revealed the importance of communication as a means of retaining employees, and that my selected organization had a very low turnover rate. My findings confirm that management communication with employees is important in cultivating a positive organizational culture.

Another aspect of organizational culture is management empowerment of employees within the organization. P4 stated

I'm trying to engage everyone to lead themselves, to recognize that they have personal power and that as their leader, empowering employees to lead themselves. I encourage them to be creative, resourceful, and that everyone can be a leader within this organization.

Yakut and Kara (2022) noted the importance of employee empowerment in creating organizational support and improved employee retention.

Intrinsic and extrinsic rewards also play a role in organizational culture in terms of work environment. Robertson (2021) noted the role of rewards and recognition in work environment and social work setting. P3 stated "it is about positive reinforcement, when someone does a good job, recognize it. We participate in quarterly merit badges, which employees can nominate each other." P2 also noted the importance of "celebrating employees and their contributions." My findings confirm the importance of organization communication, organizational support, and intrinsic and extrinsic rewards as part of organizational culture and a strategy to improve employee retention.

Correlation to the Literature

Organizational culture plays a significant role in employment retention. Robertson (2021) noted the importance of organizational leadership and communication and supervisor concern for employees. Moreover, Yue et al. (2022) highlighted the role of organizational leadership communication and how communication with organizational members improves employee retention. Organizational leaders allowing employees to communicate with them can improve employee retention. Findings from my study demonstrate that organizational communication improves employee retention.

Employee recognition is also a strategy that improves employee retention. Dale et al. (2018) noted the importance of supervisor concern for employees and recognition for work performed, which improves organizational culture and employee retention.

Additionally, Robertson (2021) noted the importance of extrinsic and intrinsic rewards as a means of enhancing job and organizational satisfaction. Williamson et al. (2022) noted the importance of professional recognition as a means of improving employee retention. Findings from the current study confirm that employee recognition is crucial for improving organizational culture and employee retention.

Lastly, employee empowerment is part of enhancing organizational culture, which is a strategy to improve employee retention. Weis and Rosendale (2019) noted the importance of employee empowerment in improving employee retention. Moore and Hanson (2021) noted that empowering employees to lead within the organization enhances leader effectiveness, organizational culture, and productivity. Findings from my study align with the literature, which indicated that empowering employees enhances organizational culture and improves employee retention.

Correlation to Conceptual Framework

Organizational culture is a crucial component of P-O fit and ensuring organizations improve retention. Chowdhury et al. (2021) noted the influence of organizational culture on individual employee decisions, which include decisions to remain with organizations, and the importance of organizational culture in the continuous alignment of individuals and organizations. Moreover, Katsikea et al. (2015) noted that organizational culture, which includes organizational communication, empowerment, and

rewards, is a deciding factor in both P-O fit and employees' decisions to remain within their respective organizations.

Theme 3: Enable Employee Development

Developing employees is a strategy that improves employee retention. Through coaching and development, employees have opportunities to achieve continuous professional growth within their organization. All current participants stated that the organization provides training and development programs to employees, as well as continuous coaching to employees. Coaching refers to leaders guiding employees and empowering them toward continuous professional growth. P4 said "I teach people how to create more self-awareness, like a lot of what I do is coaching people, coaching people to go beyond where they see their limitations." P2 stated "it's about coaching people and helping them solve their problems and develop." Coaching and developing employees is a potential strategy to improve employee retention.

The theme of employee development emerged from participants' responses.

Jayathilake et al. (2021) noted the importance of organizational leadership in coaching and integrating employees' talents into the organizations systems, and if organizations successfully match talent with roles, organizations can improve employee retention. P3 stated "we have expanded roles to ensure employees can perform the roles that they are passionate about." Findings from my study confirm that coaching and development is a strategy that improves employee retention.

Correlation to the Literature

Organizations that provide access to coaching experience improved employee retention. Lyons and Bandura (2021) highlighted that organizations that provide access to internal coaching and support programs experience greater innovation and growth. Also, Corbin (2020) highlighted the importance of continuous internal support as a means of improving employee retention. Additionally, Cernatescu et al. (2021) noted that continuous access to organization and growth opportunities improves employee retention. Findings from my study align with the research that access to internal coaching and development is a strategy to improve employee retention.

In addition to coaching, allowing employees to grow by expanding roles to develop skill sets is a strategy to improve employee retention. Andrews and Mohammed (2020) noted the importance of providing greater upward mobility and opportunities for employees to continue to grow as a strategy to improve employee retention. Sainju et al. (2021) also noted that providing opportunities for individuals to grow their careers is a strategy that improves employee retention. Findings from my study align with research and demonstrate that expanding roles to allow employees to develop is a strategy that improves employee retention.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

P-O fit was introduced by Argyris (1957) to explain the importance of alignment of individuals with organizations. Myer et al. (2016) noted that when individuals complement or make whole an organization, organizations perform better. Moreover, Aslan et al. (2021) noted that organizational culture, employee development, and P-O fit

increase job satisfaction and improve employee retention. One of the main factors of organizational support is coaching and development, and Yusliza et al. (2020) noted the role of organizational support in improving employee retention.

Achieving improved employee retention requires organizational support and training development programs. When individuals are empowered to make whole an organization, complimentary fit occurs, which is a strategy to improve employee retention (Pasko et al., 2020). By offering training and development and organizational support, organizations can ensure proper P-O fit and improve employee retention.

Theme 4: Maintain High Levels of Employee Satisfaction

When individuals are satisfied with their job and organization, they are more likely to remain with their organizations, thereby improving employee retention. It is indicated through existing research that increasing job satisfaction, also increases organizational commitment and improves employee retention. Without increasing job satisfaction, organizations cannot improve employee retention.

Increasing job satisfaction is a strategy that improves employee retention. Pratami et al. (2022) noted that increasing job satisfaction does improve employee retention. P2 stated "we do an employee satisfaction survey twice a year, we really take a look at that and put a great deal of thought on how to make the areas of improvement that people talked about." In addition, P1 and P3 discussed at length the employee satisfaction survey and how the organization works diligently to improve the areas identified in the employee satisfaction survey. Lastly, internal retention documentations demonstrate that

not only does the selected organization exhibit high levels of employee satisfaction, but also has low employee turnover.

Including employees in organizational improvement and decision-making process also increases job satisfaction. Artz et al. (2022) noted that when organizations provide mechanisms for employees to have a voice in the growth of the organization, employees are more satisfied with their organizations. P1 and P2 both noted that their organizations offer monetary rewards for submitting improvement ideas, and greater monetary incentives if their ideas have a positive impact on the organization. Findings from the participants in my study confirm that improving job satisfaction is a strategy to improve employee retention.

Correlation to the Literature

Increasing job satisfaction is a strategy that improves employee retention. Job satisfaction is also linked to compensation and benefits, organizational support and development, and organizational culture (Byza et al., 2019). Second, Bin Shamalin (2016) noted that job satisfaction is directly linked to employee turnover, and further noted that the higher employees are satisfied with both their organization and jobs, the less likely they are to leave their organization. Without high levels of job satisfaction, organizations will experience high levels of employee turnover. The literature aligns with findings from my study that participants responses demonstrate that high levels of satisfaction is a strategy that improves employee retention.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

When individual values are aligned with organizational values, employees are more satisfied with their jobs and less likely to leave their organizations. Aslan et al. (2021) noted that P-O fit is directly linked to both job satisfaction and employee retention. Additionally, Tsai and Yen (2020) further noted that job satisfaction is linked with both P-O fit alignment and improved employee retention. The more that individuals are aligned with their organizations, the more individuals are satisfied with their jobs, and the less likely individuals are to leave their organizations.

Applications to Professional Practice

Identifying strategies to improve employee retention is crucial to increasing both organizational sustainability and productivity. The strategies identified in this study included: (a) Employ competitive benefits and compensation; (b) Foster an innovative and engaging organizational culture; (c) Enable employee training and development; and (d) Maintain high levels of job satisfaction. The participants admitted that their organization experiences are lower than industry employee turnover because of the results, which increases organizational productivity and sustainability, which is in line with previous research conducted by Olubiyi et al. (2019). The findings from this study could enable nonprofit organizations to improve employee retention which increases productivity and organizational sustainability.

This study may provide strategies to organizational leaders seeking to improve their employee retention. The results of this study will be published in ProQuest so that future leaders can implement strategies that the participants used in their organization to improve employee retention. Additionally, future researchers can use this study to expand on this research to provide additional strategies to improve employee retention and other industries. The interviewed managers identified competitive benefits, innovative and engaging organizational culture, employee training and development, and high job satisfaction as strategies to improve employee retention.

The initial recommendation is for managers to review their employee satisfaction surveys and identify ways to improve organizational benefits. Next, organizational managers should seek ways to provide an engaging organizational culture. Also, organizational managers should look at and improve means to develop their employees. Lastly, organizational managers should seek to improve job satisfaction within their organizations. Thus, the findings from this study could help organizational managers to formulate strategies to improve employee retention.

Implications for Social Change

The results from this study may contribute to positive social change in terms of improvements to individuals, communities, organizations, and societies. Nonprofit organizations provide vital services to underprivileged communities. According to Currie et al. (2022), nonprofit organizations compete for public service contracts, donors, sponsors, clients, employees, revenue, and volunteers. In 2020, the average nonprofit turnover rate was 43.1% which is higher than other industries. (United States Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020). As shown by the results of my study, implementing strategies identified assists nonprofit organizations in sustaining competitive advantage.

The study findings contribute social change by allowing nonprofit organizational leaders to implement successful employee retention strategies. By understanding how to improve employee retention, nonprofits can allocate the resources spent on replacing employees to provide essential services to underprivileged communities. Additionally, nonprofits could potentially increase service levels and provide additional benefits to disadvantaged and special populations. By increasing services underprivileged communities and special populations could have greater access to critical services.

In addition, employees who have higher compensation and benefits, benefit from a higher standard of living. Barrero et al. (2021) noted that when employees live and work in the same community with above average compensation and benefits, employees can provide significant benefits to the local economy. Therefore, nonprofit organizations could provide greater advantage to local communities.

Recommendations for Action

Nonprofit organization managers seeking to both retain employees and reduce turnover costs should evaluate their current benefit and compensation, organization culture, employee development programs, and job satisfaction. Studies like Olubiyi et al. (2019) show the importance of organizational culture, and job satisfaction as means of improving employee retention. Adopting successful strategies is a key factor in improving employee retention. Nonprofit organizations' financial resources are often limited, and reducing turnover costs will enhance nonprofit organizational leaders to focus resources elsewhere (Marcela et al., 2021). Implementing successful retention

strategies will enable nonprofit organizational leaders to lower retention costs and expand essential services.

My recommendation to nonprofit organizational leaders to monitor job satisfaction, enhance employee development programs, evaluate compensation and benefit programs, and review organizational culture and support. This study's findings have demonstrated the importance of improving employee retention for nonprofit organizations. According to existing literature nonprofit organizations can implement successful employee retention strategies to provide essential goods and services to socially disadvantaged communities (Currie et al., 2022). Nonprofit organizational leaders could benefit on additional training on strategies to improve employee retention.

By implementing effective strategies to improve employee retention, nonprofit organizations can lower employee turnover costs and increase services to their communities. I intend to publish the findings from this study in ProQuest and other academic journals and disseminate the results to nonprofit organizations to enable them to improve employee retention. Nonprofit organization managers should review the findings of this study and consider implementing strategies to improve employee retention.

Recommendations for Further Research

In this study, I explored strategies to improve retention from four managers within a single nonprofit organization in the southern United States. Research has demonstrated the importance of reducing employee retention (Olubiyi et al., 2019). This study was limited to a qualitative single case study involving four nonprofit managers in a single

nonprofit organization. Future research should include other research methods such as mixed-methods and quantitative. Additionally, future research should explore different research methods as well.

There were two limitations in this study. First was using only two data collection techniques which were semistructured interviews and review of internal employee retention documents. Second, was that participants may not answer the questions truthfully, which could lead to bias in responses. According to Jack et al. (2019), future research could both expand the sample and reinforce the results of this study. Additional research could adopt other data collection techniques that did not rely solely on both semistructured interviews and retention document reviews. Second, future research should reduce bias by expanding the sample to include multiple organizations, and a larger participant sample.

Reflections

I explored strategies that nonprofit organizational managers used to improve employee retention. Writing this research was by far the most challenging undertaking in my academic career. I wrote this research despite working two full time and one part time job, relocating to an entirely new city, and being hospitalized; ultimately, I rose to the challenge of completing this doctoral study.

I received limitless support and advice from former and current teachers, advisors, committee members, and committee chair who assisted me through my doctoral journey.

I was already familiar with remaining independent of bias as my professional career requires an unbiased approach to research. I am knowledgeable in quantitative analysis

and statistics. I received significant support through my committee and coursework on qualitative research. The amount of knowledge I have gained during my studies has also assisted me in my career. The amount of knowledge I learned about strategies to improve employee retention has assisted me and my leadership style. For example, I now know how to more positively impact the team that I lead.

Conclusion

High employee turnover can put a strain on already scarce financial resources for nonprofit organizations, limiting their ability to provide essential services. Nonprofit organizations must continue to provide essential services to underprivileged and special communities. To remain sustainable and competitive for scarce resources nonprofits must continue to retain employees.

I interviewed four managers within a single nonprofit organization to answer my research question. From the responses, four themes emerged during data collection. The themes were: (a) employ competitive benefits and compensation, (b) innovative and engaging organizational culture, (c) enable employee development, and (d) maintain high levels of job satisfaction. This study demonstrated and identified four themes, which were strategies that improve employee retention. The implementation of successful strategies could reduce employee retention costs for nonprofit organizations and expand essential services to both special and underprivileged communities.

References

- Alam, M. K. (2020). A systematic qualitative case study: Questions, data collection, NVivo analysis, and saturation. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management*, 16(1), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1108/QROM-09-2019-1825
- Alfi, S. H., & Nuryakin, A. (2021). The effect of person-job fit and person-organization fit on employee performance with organizational citizenship behavior as mediator: Study of local government employees in Tojo Una-Una Regency.

 Business Management Dynamics, 10(12), 17–28.
- Al-Hadded, S., Thorne, B., Ahmed, V., & Sause, W. (2019). Teaching information technology alongside business analytics: Case study. *Journal of Education for Business*, 94(2), 92–100. https://doi.org/10.1080/08832323.2018.1507987
- Allen, D. G., Peltokorpi, V., & Rubenstein, A. L. (2016). When "embedded" means "stuck": Moderating effects of job embeddedness in adverse work environments.

 **Journal of Applied Psychology, 101(12), 1670–1686.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/ap0000134
- Aloisio, L., D., Coughlin, M., & Squires, J. E. (2021). Individual and organizational factors of nurses' job satisfaction in long-term care: A systematic review.

 International Journal of Nursing Studies, 123, 1–21.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2021.104073
- Alrawahi, S., Sellgren, S. F., Altouby, S., Alwahaibi, N., & Brommels, M. (2020). The application of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation to job satisfaction in clincal labratories in Omani hospitals. *Heliyon*, 6, 1-9.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04829

- Anabo, I. F., Elexpuru-Albizuri, I., & Villardon-Gallego, L. (2019). Revisiting the Belmont reports' ethical principles in interned-mediated research: Perspectives from disciplinary associations in the social sciences. *Ethics and Information Technology*, 21, 137–149. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10676-018-9495-z
- Anderson, O., Huysentruyt, M., Miettinen, T., & Stephen, U. (2017). Person-organization fit and incentives: A causal test. *Management Science Journal*, 63(1), 73–96. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.2015.2331
- Andrews, K. S., & Mohammed, T. (2020). Strategies for reducing turnover in small- and medium-sized enterprises. *Westcliff International Journal of Applied Research*, 4(1), 58–71. https://doi.org/10.47670/wuwijar202041KATM
- Ardiza, F., Nawangsari, L. C., & Sutawijaya, A. H. (2021). The influence of green performance appraisal and green compensation to improve employee performance through OCBE. *International Review of Management and Marketing*, 11(4), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.32479/irmm.11632
- Argyris, C. (1957). Personality and organization: The conflict between system and the individual. Harper Publishing.
- Arnout, B. A., Alshehri, A. S., Asiri, A. M., & Al-Qadimi, F. Y. (2019). Diagnostic criteria for post bullying disorder: A phenomenological research design of bullying victims. *Journal of Public Affairs*, 203, 1–10.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/pa.2063
- Artz, B., Blanchflower. D. G., & Bryson, A. (2022). Unions increase job satisfaction in

- the United States. *Journal of Economic Behavior*, 203, 173–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2022.09.007
- Aslan, M., Demirkaya, H., & Atesoglu, H. (2021). Organizational culture and personorganization fit as antecedents of psychological ownership. *Turkish Online Journal of Qualitative Inquiry*, 12(7), 903–915.
- Atenas, J., Havemann, L., & Timmermann, C. (2023). Reframing data ethics in research methods education: A pathway to critical data literacy. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 20(11), 1–27.

 https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-023-00380-y
- Ayre, J., & McCaffrey, K. L. (2022). Research note: Thematic analysis in qualitative research. *Journal of Physiotherapy*, 68(1), 1-3. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphys.2021.11.002
- Bahat, E. (2021). Person-organization fit and commitment to volunteer organizations. *Voluntas*, 32, 1255–1270. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-020-00212-x
- Barrero, J. M., Bloom, N., & Davis, S. J. (2021). NBER working paper series: Why working from home will stick. *National Bureau of Economic Research*, 1–68. https://doi.org/10.3386/w28731
- Baskoro, B. C., Widjaja, B. T., & Madji, S. (2020). The nexus of transformational leadership, compensation and knowledge management towards employee performance: Mediation role of work motivation. *Management and Entrepreneurship: Trends of Development, 1*(15), 41-64. http://doi.org/10.26661/2522-1566/2021-1/15-03

- Basyat, S., Lao, C. S. C. (2019). Employees' perceptions on the relationship between human resource management practices and employee turnover. *Employee**Relations: The International Journal, 42(2), 453-470. http://doi.org/10.1108/ER-04-2019-0182
- Bayram, A., Buyuksivashoglu, N. M., Vyacheslav, T., & Botakarayev, B. (2020). The mediating role of stress on the relationship between organizational culture and dysfunctional attitudes: A field study. *Ilkogretim Online- Elementary School Educatiom*, 19(1), 147-156. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2020.647265
- Ben-Gal, H. C., Forma, I. A., & Singer, G. (2022). A flexible employee recruitment and compensation model: A bi-level optimization approach. *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 165, 1-15. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.cie.2021.107916
- Benoot, C., Hannes, K., & Bilsen, J. (2016). The use of purposeful sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example on the sexual adjustment to a cancer trajectory. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 16(21), 1-12. http://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-016-0114-6
- Bhangu, S., Provost, F., & Caduff, C. (2023). Introduction to qualitative research methods- Part 1. *Perspectives in Clinical Research*, *14*, 39-42. http://doi.org/10.4103/pirc.picr_253_22
- Bin Shmailan, A. S. (2016). The relationship between job satisfaction, job performance, and employee engagement: An explorative study. *Issues in Business Management and Economics*, 4(1), 1-8. http://doi.org/10.15739/IMBE.16.001
- Boddy, C. R. (2016). Sample size for qualitative research. Qualitative Market Research:

- An International Journal, 19(4), 426-432. http://doi.org/10.1106/QMR-06-2016-0053
- Bodjrenou, K., Xu, M., & Bomboma, K. (2019). Antecedents of organizational commitment: A review of personal and organizational factors. *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, 7, 276-289. http://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2019.75024
- Bond, V., Ngwenya, F., Murray, E., Ngweyna, N., Viljoen, L., Gumede, D., Bwalya, C.,
 Mantantana, J., Hoddinott, G., Dodd, P. J., Ayles, H., Simwinga, M., Wallman,
 S., & Seeley, J. (2019). Value and limitations of broad brush surveys used in
 community-randomized trials in Southern Africa. *Qualitative Health Research*,
 29(5), 700-718. http://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318809940
- Bondia, M. J. S., & Gracia, A. L. C. (2022). Action research in education: A set of case studies? *Educational Action Research*, 30(5), 850-864. http://doi.org/10.1080/09650792.2020.1866631
- Bougie, R. & Sekarnan, U. (2020). Research methods for business: A Skill-building approach1 (8th ed.). Wiley & Sons.
- Bowen, D. E., Ledford, G. E., & Nathan, B. R. (1991). Hiring for the organization, not the job. *Academy of Management Journal*, *5*(4), 35-51.
- Boxx, W. R., Odom, R. Y., & Dunn, M. G. (1991). Organizational values and value congruency and their impact on satisfaction, commitment, and cohesion: An empirical examination within the public sector. *Public Personnel Management*, 20(1), 195-205.
- Braaten, B., Kramer, A., Henderson, E., Kajfz, R., & Dringenberg, E. (2023). Accessing

- complex constructs: Refining an interview protocol. *IEEE*, 2023, 1-3. http://doi.org/10.1109/FIE44824.2020.9274260
- Bulbul, H., & Ozdinc, F. (2022). How real is augmented reality in pre-school? An examination of young children's AR experiences. *Journal of Theoretical Educational Science*, 15(4), 884-906. http://doi.org/10.30831/akukeg.1095368
- Burvill, S. M., Jones-Evans, D., & Rowlands, H. (2018). Reconceptualising the principles of Penrose's (1959) theory and resource-based View of the firm. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 25(6), 930-959. http://doi.org/10.1108/JSBED-11-2017-0361
- Byza, O. A. U., Dorr, S. L., Schuh, S. C., & Maier, G. W. (2019). When leaders and followers match: The impact of objective value congruence, value extremity, and empowerment on employee commitment, and job satisfaction. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *158*, 1097-1112. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3748-3
- Cable, M. C., & DeRue, D. S. (2002). The convergent and discriminant validity of subjective fit perceptions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 87(5), 875-884. http://doi.org/10.1037//0021-9010.87.5.875
- Cayak, S. (2021). The effect of sustainable leadership behaviors of school principals on teachers' organizational commitment and job satisfaction. *Discourse and Communication for Sustainable Education*, 12(1), 102-121. http://doi.org/10.2478/dcse-2021-0008
- Celikoglu, O. M., & Hamarat, M. Looking for ethnography in design research through three decades. *The Design Journal*, 25(4), 556-576.

http://doi.org/10.1080/14606925.2022.2081304

- Centeno, E., Hart, S. J., & Dinnie, K. (2019). The interplay between SME owners-managers and the brand-as-a-person. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, 28(4), 555-572. http://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-10-2017-1645
- Cernatescu, E. C., Nicolescu, M. M., Cazacu, M., Ploscaru, A. N., & Dumitriu, S. (2021).

 Relationship among training, employees' performance, satisfaction, and turnover.

 Management and Marketing, 21(2), 194-200.

 http://doi.org/10.52846/MNMK.19.2.03
- Chowdhury, M.S., Yun, J., & Kang, D. S. (2021). Towards sustainable corporate attraction: The mediating and moderating mechanism of person-organization fit. Sustainability, 13, 1-14. http://doi.org/10.3390/su132111998
- Christianto, R. D. P. (2021). The influence of servant leadership and employee compensation on employee engagement through employee job satisfaction as an intervening variable at PT Indonesia power suralaya power generation unit.

 Journal of Business & Behavioral Entrepreneurship, 5(2), 118-128.

 http://doi.org/10.21009/JOBBE.005.2.14
- Collins, C. S., & Stockton, C. (2022). The theater of qualitative research: The role of the researcher/actor. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 21, 1-9. http://doi.org/10.1177/16094069221103109
- Conroy, S. A., Roumpi, D., Delery, J. E., Gupta, N. (2022). Pay volatility and employee turnover in the trucking industry. *Journal of Management*, 48(3), 605-629. http://doi.org/10.1177/0149206321109651

- Cooker, D. C. (2022). A thematic analysis of the structure of delimitations in the dissertation. *International Journal of Doctoral Studies*, 17, 141-159. http://doi.org/10.28945/4939
- Corbin, J. L. (2020). Turnover is coming: Strategies to prepare for impending retirements. *Journal of Library Administration*, 60(4), 354-364. http://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2020.1721942
- Currie, D., McCracken, M., Venter, K. (2022). Avoiding the vicious cycle, engendering the virtuous circle: Understanding the interaction of human, social, organizational capitals in nonprofit and voluntary organizations. *Journal of Business Research*, 152, 17-28. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.07.022
- Cypress, B. (2018). Qualitative research methods: A phenomenological focus.

 *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing, 37(6), 302-309.

 http://doi.org/1097/Dcc0000000000000322
- Dale, K., Fox, M. L., & Mahoney, C. B. (2018). The relationship between supervisor and subordinate value congruence and role stress. *Journal of Behavior and Applied Management*, 18(1), 1-18.
- Daniel, B. K. (2018). Empirical verification of the "TACT" framework for teaching rigour in qualitative research methodology. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 18(3), 262-275. http://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-D-17-002
- Dankar, F. K., Gergely, M., & Dankar, S. K. (2019). Informed consent in biomedical research. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 17, 463-474. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2019.03.010

- Dash, S. S., & Verma, S. K. (2019). Researcher's journey in exploring ambivalence among close ties: Addressing obstacles experienced. *IAHRW International Journal of Social Sciences*, 7(5-I), 1138-1143.
- Dawadi, S., Shrestha, S., & Giri, R. A. (2021). Mixed-methods research: A discussion on its types, challenges, and criticisms. *Journal of Practical Studies in Education*, 2(2), 25-26. <u>Https://doi.org/10.46809/jpse.v2i2.20</u>
- DeCino, D. A. & Waalkes, P. L. (2019). Aligning epistemology with member checks.

 International Journal of Research & Method in Education, 42(4), 374-384.

 http://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2018.1492535
- Derindag, O. F., Demirtas, O., & Bayram, A. (2021). The leader-member exchange (LMX) influence at organizations: The moderating role of person-organization (P-O) fit. *Review of Business Journal*, 41, 32-48.
- DiMattio, M. J. K., & Spegman, A., M. (2019). Educational preparation and nurse turnover intention from the hospital bedside. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*, 24(2). http://doi.org/10.3912/OJIN/Vol24No02PPT22
- Dionysus, R., & Arifin, A. Z. (2020). Strategic orientation on performance: The resource based view theory approach. *Jurnal Akuntansi*, 24, 136-153. http://doi.org/10.24912/ja.v24i.661
- Dutta, S., & Khatri, P. (2017). Servant leadership and positive organizational behavior:

 The road ahead to reduce employees' turnover intentions. *On The Horizon*, 25(1), http://doi.org/10.1108/OTH/06-2016-00294
- Edwards, J. R. (1991). Person-job fit: A conceptual integration, literature review and

- methodological critique. *International Review of Industrial/Organizational Psychology*, 6, 283-357.
- Edwards-Dandridge, Y., Simmons, B. D., & Campbell, D. G. (2020). Predictor of turnover intention of registered nurses: Job satisfaction or work engagement?

 International Journal of Applied Management & Technology, 19(1), 87-96.

 http://doi.org/10.5590/IJAMT.2020.19.1.07
- Elloitt, J. (2022). The craft of using NVivo 12 to analyze open-ended questions: An approach to mixed methods analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, 27(6), 1673-1687. https://doi.org/10.4673/2160-3715/2022.5460
- Elmersjo, M., & Rosqvust, H. B. (2022). The role of the researcher in participatory processes: A study of learning about place and place attachment in communities. Forskning & Forandring: Research and Change, 5(1), 85-101.

 http://doi.org/10.23865/fof.v5.3283
- Ericsson, C. R., Lindstrom, V., Rudman, A., & Nordquist, H. (2022). Paramedics' perceptions of job demands and resources in finnish emergency medical services:

 A qualitative study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 22, Article1469.

 http://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-022-08856-9
- Evans, J. R., Dawson, H. R., Goldfarb, D., Fisher, R. P., Dianiska, R. E., Daneshobi, A., & Meissner, C. A. (2022). Enhancing effectiveness of contact tracing interviews:

 A randomized controlled experiment of an enhanced cognitive interview protocol.

 American Journal of Infection Control, 50, 631-637.

 http://doi.org/10.1016/aijc2021.12015

- Feigean, M., R'Kiouak, M., Seiler, R., & Bourbousson, J. (2018). Achieving teamwork in a naturalistic sport setting: An exploratory qualitative study of informational resources supporting football players' activity when coordinating with others.

 Psychology of Sport & Exercise, 38, 154-166.

 http://doi.org/10.0106/j.psychsport.2018.06.008
- Fisher, E. M., & Wilmoth, M. C. (2017). Do I take the job? Assessing fit with the organization. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, *34*, 82-86. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.profnurs.2017.08.003
- Follmer, E. H., Talbot, D. L., Kristolf-Brown, A. L., Astrove, S. L., & Billsberry, J. (2018). Resolution, relief, and resignation: A qualitative study of responses to misfit at work. *Academy of Management Journal*, 61(2), 440-465. http://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2014.0566
- Fox, A., & Busher, H. (2022). Democratising ethical regulation and practice in educational research. *Education Science*, *12*, 1-10.

 http://doi.org/10.3390/edusci12100674
- Freeman, R. E., Dmytriyev, S. D., & Phillips, R. A. (2021). Stakeholder theory and the resource-based View of the firm. *Journal of Management*, 47(7), 1757-1770. http://doi.org/10.1177/1049206321993576
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, F. I. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(9), 1408-1416.
- Gani, K., Potgieter, I., & Coetzee, M. (2020). Dispositions of agency as explanatory mechanisms of employees' satisfaction with retention practices. *Journal of*

Psychology in Africa, 30(2), 143-150.

http://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2020.1744278

- Gerhart, B., & Feng, J. (2021). The resource-based View of the firm, human resources, and human capital: Progress and prospects. *Journal of Management*, 47(7), 1796-1819. http://doi.org/10.1177/0149206320978799
- Goetz, N., & Wald, A. (2022). Similar but different? The influence of job Satisfaction, organizational commitment and person-job fit on individual performance in the continuum between permanent and temporary organizations. *International Journal of Project Management*, 40, 251-261.

 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2022.03.001
- Gonzalez-Salgado, I. L., Rivera-Navarro, J., Guiterrez-Sastre, M., Conde, P., & Franco, M. (2022). Conducting member checking within a qualitative case study on health-related behaviours in a large European city: Appraising interpretations and co-constructing findings. *Health*, 22, 1-19.
 http://doi.org/10.1177/13634593221109682
- Goodman, S. A., & Svyantek, D. J. (1999). Person-Organization fit and contextual performance: Do shared values matter. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *55*, 254-279.
- Guan, Y., Deng, H., Fan, L., & Zhou, X. (2021). Theorizing person-environment fit in a changing career world: Interdisciplinary integration and future directions. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 126, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2021.103557
- Guest, G., Namey, E., & Chen, M. (2020). A simple method to assess ad report thematic

- saturation in qualitative research. *PLoS One*, *15*(5), 1-17. http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232076
- Guo, Y. H. (2019). Understanding the genre features of qualitative research: A case study. *Language Literacy: Journal of Linguistics, Literature, and Language Teaching*, 3(2), 115-126. http://doi.org/10.30743/ll.v3i1.1674
- Hallam, K. F. (2022). Moving on from trials and errors: A discussion on the use of a forum as an online focus group in qualitative research. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 25(4), 429-439.
 http://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2021.1888402
- Haque, A., Fernando, M., & Caputi, P. (2019). The relationship between responsible leadership and organizational commitment and the mediating effect of employee turnover intentions: An empirical study of Australian employees. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 156, 759-774. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3575-6
- Hartman, J. (2014). Motivating the unmotivated: A case study. *Defense Contract Audit Agency: Executive Management Training Center Publication*, 1-35.
- Heesen, R., Bright, L. K., & Zucker, A. (2019). Vindicating methodological triangulation. *Synthese*, 196, 3067-3081. http://doi.org/10.1007/s1129-016-1294-7
- Hennick, M. N., Kaiser, B. N., & Marconi, V. C. (2017). Code saturation versus meaning saturation: How many interviews are enough? *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(4), 591-608. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316665344
- Henson, R. K., Stewart, G. K., & Bedford, L. A. (2020). Key challenges and some guidance on using strong quantitative methodology in education research. *Journal*

- of Urban Mathematics Education, 13(2), 42-59.
- Hertina, D., Zahirsyah, M. F., & Kusramdani, D. (2021). The effects of motivation, compensation, and communication on employee performance productivity. *Review of International Geographical Education*, 11(3), 1504-1513. http://doi.org/10.48047/rigeo.11.3.143
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B. B., & Syndermann, B. B. (1959). The motivation to work. Wiley & Sons.
- Hicklenton, C. L., Hine, D. W., Driver, A. B., & Loi, N. M. (2021). How perceived values shape job seeker preference: A policy capturing study. *PloS ONE*, *16*(7), 1-15. http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0254646
- Hilimi, Z., Kindangen, P., & Susita, D. (2020). The effect of empowerment, training, compensation through organizational commitment on the performance of the financial management of the North Sulawesi Provincial Government. *Internation Journal of Human Capital Management*, 4(2), 1-10.
- Hlongwa H. S. K., Nzimakwe, T. I., & Utete, R. (2023). Factors that affect the employee turnover of doctors and nurses in an emerging economy: Evidence from South Africa. *Innovative Issues and Approaches in Social Sciences*, 16, 172-192. http://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.7605686
- Hopkins, B., & Dowell, D. (2021). Recruitment and retention in not-for-profit

- organisations: tailored strategies for younger and older volunteers. *Employee Relations: The International Journal*, 44(1), 259-273. http://doi.org/10.1108/ER-10-2020-0450
- Hornickel, J. (2019). Retain employees and lower turnover costs. *Training*, *56*(6), 14. http://www.trainingmag.com
- Hott, B. L., Flores, M. M., Morano, S., Randolph, K. M., & Peltier, C. (2022). Reviewing manuscripts reporting findings from single-case study research design studies.
 Learning Disability Quarterly, 46(1), 46-58.
 http://doi.org/10.1177/07319487221089616
- Houseworth, J., Pettingell, S. L., Kramme, J. E. D., Ticha, R., Hewitt, A. S. (2022).

 Predictors of annual and early separations among direct support professionals:

 National core indicators staff stability survey. *Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities*, 58(3), 192-207. http://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-58.3.192
- Hu, Q., Yao, J., & Zhang, Z.U. (2020). Selecting people based on person-organisation fit: Implications for intrateam trust and team performance. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 31, 293-310. http://doi.org/10.1111/1748-8583.12299
- Huang, J. C. (2021). Effects of person-organization fit objective feedback and subjective perception on organizational attractiveness in online recruitment. *Personnel Review*, 51(4), 1262-1276. http://doi.org/10.1108/PR-06-2020-0449
- Hurst, S., Arulogun, O. S., Owolabi, M. O., Akinyemi, R., Uvere, E., Warth, S., & Ovbiagele, B. (2015). Pretesting qualitative data collection procedures to facilitate methodological adherence and team building in Nigeria. *International Journal of*

- Qualitative Methods, 14, 1453-1464.http://doi.org/10.1177/160940691501400106
- Jack, A. I., Rochford, K. C., Freidman, J. P., Passarelli, A. M., & Boyatzis, R. E. (2019).
 Pitfalls in organizational neuroscience: A critical review and suggestions for future research. *Organizational Research Methods*, 22(1), 421-458.
 http://doi.org/10.1177/1094428117708857
- Jansen, K. J., & Shipp, A. J. (2019). Fitting as a temporal sensemaking process: Shifting trajectories and stable themes. *Human Relations Journal*, 72(7), 1154-1186. http://doi.org/10.1177/0018726718794268
- Jayathilake, H. D., Daud, D., Eaw H. C., & Annuar, N. (2021). Employee development and retention of generation-Z in the post-COVID-19 workplace: A conceptual framework. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 28(7), 2343-2364. http://doi.org/10.1108/BIJ-06-2020-0311
- Jentoft, N., Olsen, T. S. (2019). Against the flow in data collection: How data triangulation combined with a 'slow' interview technique enriches data.

 Qualitative Social Work, 18(2), 179-193.

 http://doi.org/10.1177/1473325017712581
- Jesus-Jerez, M., Melewar, T. C., & Foroudi, P. (2021). Exploring waiters' occupational identity and turnover intention: A qualitative study focusing on Michelin-starred restaurants in London. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, 47, 22-34. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2021.02.005
- Johnson, S. L. (2019). Impact, growth, capacity-building of mixed methods research in the health sciences. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 83(2), 136-

- 139. http://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe6403
- Jolly, P. M., McDowell, C., Dawson, M., & Abbott, J. (2021). Pay and benefit satisfaction, perceived organizational support, and turnover intentions: The moderating role of job variety. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 95, 1-5. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2021.102921
- Ju, B., & Li, J. (2019). Exploring the impact of training, job tenure, and education-job and skills-job matches on employee turnover intention. *European Journal of training and Development*, 43(3/4), 214-231. http://doi.org/10.1108/EJTD-05-2018-0045
- Judge, T. A., & Cable, D. M. (1997). Applicant, personality, organizational culture, and organization attraction. *Personnel Psychology*, 50, 359-394.
- Kaliber, A. (2019). Reflecting on the reflectivist approach to qualitative interviewing. *All Azimuth*, 8(2), 339-357.
- Kalyanamitra, P., Saengchai, S., & Jermsittiparsert, K. (2020). Impact of training facilities, benefits, and compensation, and performance appraisal on the employees' retention: A mediating effect on employees' job satisfaction. *System Review Pharmacy*, 11(3), 166-175. http://doi.org/10.5530/srp.2020.3.19
- Karagiozis, N. (2018). The complexities of the researcher's role in qualitative research:

 The power of reflexivity. *The International Journal of Interdisciplinary Educational Studies*, 13(1), 19-31. http://doi.org/10.18848/2327-011X/CGP/v13i01/19-31
- Katsikea, E., Theodosiou, M., & Morgan R. E. (2015). Why people quit: Explaining

- employee turnover intentions among export sales managers. *International Business Review*, 24, 367-379. http://dx/doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusrev.2014.08.009
- Kian, M., & Beach, D. (2019). Implications of ethnography research method in educational and health studies. *Social Behavior Research & Health*, 3(2), 419-427. http://doi.org/10.18502/sbrh.v3i2.1788
- Kilaberia, T. R. (2020). Organizational commitment among residential care workers. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 55, 1-10. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2020.100894
- Kim, H. S., & Jang S. S. (2020). The effect of increasing employee compensation on firm performance: Evidence from the restaurant industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 88, 1-9. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102513
- Kim J. S., & Gatling, A. (2019). Impact of employees' job organizational and technology fit on engagement and organizational citizenship behavior. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, 10(3), 323-338. http://doi.org/10.1108/JHTT-04-2018-0029
- Kim, M., & Beehr, T. A. (2020). Empowering leadership: Leading people to be present through affective organizational commitment? *The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 31*(16), 2017-2044. https://doi.org/1080/09585192.2018.1424017
- Knechel, N. (2019). What's in a sample? Why selecting the right research participants matters. *Emergency Nurses Association*, 46(3), 332-334. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2019.01.020
- Kornbluh, M. (2015). Combatting challenges to establishing trustworthiness in qualitative

- research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 12*, 397-414. http://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2015.1021941
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 120-124. http://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Kotni, V. D. P., & Karumuri, V. (2018). Application of Herzberg two-factor theory model for motivating retail salesforce. *The IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 17(1), 24-42.
- Kotus, J., & Rzeszewski, M. (2015). Methodological triangulation in movement pattern research. *Quaestiones Geographicae*, 34(4), 25-37. https://doi.org/10.1515/quageo-2015-0034
- Kristof, A. L. (1996). Person-organization fit: An integrative review of its conceptualizations, measurement, and implications. *Personnel Psychology*, 49, 1-49. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.1996.tb01790
- Kulshreshtha, K., Sharma, G., & Bajpai, N. (2021). Cojoint analysis: The assumptions, applications, concerns, remedies and future research direction. *International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management*, 40(2), 606-627.
 http://doi.org/10.1108/IJQRM-07-2021-0199
- Lacruz, A. J., Rosa, A. R., & Oliveira, M. P. V. (2021). The effect of governance on donations: Evidence from Brazilian environment nonprofit organizations.

 Brazilian Business Review, 20(1), 56-75.

 http://doi.org/10.15728/bbr.2023.20.1.4en

- Lee, T., Hom, P., Eberly, M., & Li, J. (2018). Managing employee retention and turnover with 21st century ideas. *Organizational Dynamics*, 47, 88-98. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2017.08.004
- Lestari, R. P., Sudiarditha, I. K. R., Handaru, A. W. (2021). The influence of compensation and career development on employee loyalty with job satisfaction as mediator. *Economics & Management*, *3*(93), 135-141. http://doi.org/10.33146/2307-9878-2021-3(93)-135-141
- Lindsey, I., & Wiltshire, G. (2022). Sport for development and transformative social change: The potential of Margaret Archer's morphogenetic approach to reconceptualize a long-standing problem. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, *39*, 78-87. http://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.2020-0112
- Lu, H., Zhao, Y., & While, A. (2019). Job satisfaction among hospital nurses: A literature review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 94, 21-31.
 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2019.01.01
- Lyons, P, & Bandura, R. (2021) Turnover intention management behaviors to help retain talented employees. *Development and Learning in Organizations Journal*, 35(5), 7-10. http://doi.org/10.1106/DLO-10-2020-0204
- Madden, A., Bailey, C., Alfes, K., & Fletcher, L. (2017). Using narrative evidence synthesis in HRM research: An overview of the method, its application, and the lessons learned. *Human Resource Management*, *57*, 641-657.

 http://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21858
- Maloni, M. J., Campbell, S., Gligor, D. M., Scherrer, C. R., Boyd, E. M. (2016).

- Exploring the effects of workforce level on supply chain job satisfaction and industry commitment. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 28(4), 1294-1318. http://doi.org/10.1108/IJLM-10-2016-0235
- Mangi, A. A., Kanasro, H. K., & Burdi, M. B. (2015). Motivation tools and organizational success: A critical analysis of motivational theories. *Government:* Research Journal of Political Science, 4(4), 51-62.
- Marasi, S., Cox, S.S., Bennett, R. J. (2013). Job embeddedness: Is it always a good thing?

 Journal of Managerial Psychology, 31(1), 141-153.

 https://dx/doi.org/10.1108/JMP-05-2013-0150
- Marcela-Sefora, N., Dorin-Cristian, C., & Mihaela-Teodora, T. (2021). Nonprofit organization density, socially vulnerable categories, and economical development from voluntary and government failure theories perspective. *The Annals of the University of Oradea. Economic Studies*, 30(2), 393-403
- Messick, S., & Educational Training Service, P. N. (1992). Validity of test interpretation and use. In A.C. Alkin (Ed.). *Encyclopedia of Educational Research* (6th ed.).

 Macmillian. http://doi.org/10.1002/j.2333-8504.1990.tb01343.x
- Mitchell, A., & Rich, M. (2020). Business school of teaching research methods-a review of literature and initial data collection for ungraduated business school students.

 The Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods, 18(2), 100-114.

 http://doi.org/10.34190/JBRM.18.2.003
- Mitchell, T. R., & Lee, T. W. (2001). The unfolding model of voluntary turnover and job embeddedness: Foundations for a comprehensive theory of attachment. *Research*

- *in Organizational Behavior*, *23*, 189-246. http://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-3085(01)23006-8
- Molahosseini, I. S., Pourkiani, M., Abbasi, F. B., Salajeghe, S., & Tavakoli, H. M. (2020). The influence of organizational aesthetics on employee retention and turnover intentions from organizations. *Management Theory and Studies for Rural Business and Infrastructure Development*, 42(2), 171-177.
 http://doi.org/10.15544/mts.2020.17
- Montuori, P., Sorrentino, M., Sarnacchiaro, P., Di Duca, F., Nardo, A., Ferrante, B., D'Angelo, D., Di Sarno, S., Pennino, F., Masucci, A., Triassi, M., & Nardone, A. (2022). Job satisfaction: Knowledge, attitudes, and practices analysis in a well-educated population. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192114214
- Moore, J. R., & Hanson, W. (2021). Improving leader effectiveness: impact on employee engagement and retention. *Journal of Management Development*, 41(7), 450-468. http://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-02-2021-0041
- Moser, A. & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 3: Sampling, data collection, and analysis. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9-18. http://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- Motulsky, S. L. (2021). Is member checking the gold standard of quality in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(3), 389-406. http://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000215
- Myer, A. T., & Thoroughgood, C. N., & Mohammed, S. (2016). Complementary or

- competing climates? Examining the interactive effect of service and ethical climates on company-level financial performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *101*(8), 1178-1190. https://doi.dx.org/10.1037/ap10000119
- Naveed, A. R., Akhtar, C. S., & Naveed, S., & Khalid, A. (2021). Effect of relational compensation on employee retention: Case of hotel industry in Pakistan. *Iikogretim Online*, 20(2), 934-940. http://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2021.02.105
- Naz, S., Li, C., Nisar, Q. N., Khan, M. A. S., Ahmed, N., & Anwar, F. (2020). A study in the relationship between supportive work environment and employee retention:
 Role of organizational commitment and person-organization fit as mediators.
 SAGE Open, April-May, 1-20. http://doi.org/10.11772/2158244020924694
- Nica, E. (2019). The role of job embeddedness in influencing employees' organizational commitment and retention attitudes and behaviors. *Economics, Management, and Financial Markets*, 13(3), 101-106.
- Nugraha, Y. A. (2021). The effect of Person-Job fit on turnover intention: Mediated by job satisfaction. *International Journal of Human Capital*, *5*(2), 140-148. http://doi.org/10.21009/IJHCM.05.02.13
- Nurhadi, M., & Ayob, N. (2022). Implementation of compensation policy and strengthening employee competency towards optimization of employee job satisfaction. *Journal of Applied Management*, 20(1), 109-116. http://doi.org/10.21776/ub.jam.2022.020.01.11
- O' Leary, T. M., Hattie, J. A. C., & Griffin, P. (2017). Actual interpretations and use of scores as aspects of validity. *Educational Measurement Journal*, *36*(2), 16-23.

- Olubiyi, O., Smiley, G., Luckel, H., & Melaragno, R. (2019). A qualitative case study of employee turnover in retail business. *Heliyon*, 5.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e01796
- Oye, C., Sorensen, N. O., Dalh, H., & Glasdam, S. (2019). Tight ties in collaborative health research puts research ethics on trial? A discussion on autonomy, confidentiality, and integrity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(8), 1227-1235. http://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318822294
- Palframan, J. T., & Lancaster, B. L. (2019). Workplace spirituality and personorganization fit theory: Development of a theoretical model. *Journal of Human Values*, 25(3), 133-149. http://doi.org/10.1177/0971685819861216
- Park, S. (2020). Determinants of job satisfaction of public officials: Testing the mediation effect of organizational commitment. *Public Organization Review*, 20, 665-684. http://doi.org/10.1007/s11115-020-00465-6
- Pasko, R., Maellaro, R., & Stodnick, M. (2020). A study of millennials preferred work-related attributes and retention. *Employee Relations: The International Journal*, 43(3), 774-787. http://doi.org/10.1108/ER-05-2020-0224
- Peltokorpi, V., Bader, A. K., Froese, F. J. (2019). Foreign and domestic company attractiveness to host national employees in Japan: A person-organization fit and image theory perspective. *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, 27, 392-405. http://doi.org/10.1111/ijsa.12259
- Penconek, T., Tate, K., Bernardes, A., Lee, S., Micaroni, S.P.M., Balsanelli, A. P., De Moura, A. A., Cummings, G. G. (2021). Determinants of nurse manager job

- satisfaction: A systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 118, 1-18.
- Potter, S. (2013). Learning to value stories: A review of narrative inquiry. *Qualitative Report*, 18(18), 1-3. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2013.1526
- Pratami, J. F., Danarahamto, P. A., Yuda, S. T., Fauziah, S.Z, Prasasti, R., Septiani, D. P., & Fauziah, A. N. (2022). The influence of job satisfaction on employee turnover in dental clinic during the COVID-19 period. *HIV Nursing*, 22(2), 2169-2174. http://doi.org/10.3188/hiv22.02.410
- Putri, M. M., Hartati, A. S., Haryadi, A. (2021). The influence of organization commitment and compensation on employee performance mediated by organizational citizenship behavior (OCB). *Journal of Economics*, *31*(2), 74-82. http://doi.org/10.20473/jeba.V31I22021.74-82
- Qu, J. (2021). Job satisfaction, expected retirement financial insufficiency, and the expected retirement age of the entrepreneurs: An attraction-selection-attrition theory perspective. *Journal of Entrepreneurship in Emerging Economies*, 14(6), 1143-1167. http://doi.org/10.1108/JEEE-06-2021-0219
- Quinby, L. D. (2020). Do deferred retirement benefits retain government employees?

 **Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, 39(2), 469-509.

 http://doi.org/10.1002/pam.22173
- Rajabi, R., Boles, J., Alejandro, T. G. B., & Sarin, S. (2021). Revisiting and replicating the dominant logic on salesperson job satisfaction, organization commitment, and turnover. *Journal of Business Research*, 126, 524-532.

http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2019.10.067

- Redondo, R., Sparrow, P., & Hernandez-Lechuga, G. (2021). The effect of protean careers on talent retention: Examining the relationship between protean career orientation, organizational commitment, job satisfaction, and intention to quit for talented workers. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 32(9), 2046-2069. http://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1579247
- Rierola-Fochs, S., Merchan-Baeza, J. A., & Minobes-Molina, E. (2022). Effectiveness of graded motor imagery protocol in phantom limb pain in amputed patient: Protocol of a randomized clinical trial. *PLoS One*, *17*(8), 1-14. http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0273356
- Rivaldo, Y. (2021). Leadership and motivation to performance through job satisfaction of hotel employees at D'Merlion batam. *The Winners*, 22(1), 25-30. http://doi.org/10.21512/tw.v22i1.7039
- Roa, T. M., & Biller-Andorno, N. (2022). Financial incentives for participants in health research: when are they ethical?. *Swiss Medical Weekly*, 1-3. http://doi.org/10.4414/SMW.2022.w30166
- Robertson, M. B. (2021). Hindsight is 2020: Identifying missed leadership opportunities to reduce employee turnover intention amid the COVID-19 shutdown. *Strategic HR Review*, 20(6), 215-2020. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-09-2021-0045
- Ryu, S., & Jinnai, Y. (2021). Effects of monetary incentives on teacher tuenover: A longitudinal analysis. *Public Personnel Management*, 50(2), 205-231. http://doi.org/10.1177/0091026020921414

- Saehya, A., & Shane, C. B. (2020). Motivating senior employees in the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(1), 324-346. http://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-08-2018-0685
- Saether, E. A. (2019). Motivational antecedents to high-tech R&D employees' innovative work behavior: Self-determined motivation, person-organization fit, organization support of creativity, and pay justice. *Journal of High Technology Management Research*, 30, 1-12. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.hitech.2019.100350
- Sainju, B., Hartwell, C., & Edwards, J. (2021). Job satisfaction and employee turnover determinants in fortune 50 companies: Insights from employee reviews from indeed.com *Decision Support Systems*, *148*, 1-14. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss2021.113582
- Saridakis, G., Lai, Y., Munoz-Torres, R. I., & Gourlay, S. (2020). Exploring the relationship between job satisfaction and organizational commitment: An instrumental variable approach. *The International Journal of Homan Resource Management*, 31(13), 1739-1769. http://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2017.1423100
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2016). *Research methods for business students* (7th ed.). Pearson Education Limited.
- Schmidt, B., Warns, L., Hellmer, M., Ulrich, N., & Hewig, J. (2018). What makes us feel good or bad: Mood induction and individual differences in a job interview setting.

 **Journal of Individual Differences, 39(3), 142-150. http://doi.org/10.1027/1614-0001/a000258
- Schnitzler, L., Paulus, A. T. G., Roberts, T. E., Evers, S. M. A. A., & Jackson, L. J.

- (2022). Exploring the wider societal impacts of sexual health issues and interventions to build a framework for research and policy: A qualitative study based on in-depth semi-structured interviews with experts in OECD member countries. *BMJ Open, 13,* 1-9. http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2022-066663
- Seggewiss, B. J., Boeggemann, L. M., Straatmann, T., Mueller, K., & Hattrup, K. (2019).

 Do values and value congruence both predict commitment? A refined multitarget, multi-value investigation into a challenged belief. *Journal of Business and Psychology, 34*, 169-187. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-018-9534-0
- Sepahvand, R. & Khodashahri, R. B. (2021). Strategic human resource management practices and employee retention: A study of the moderating role of job engagement. *Iranian Journal of Management Studies*, 14(2), 437-468.
- Shakil, H. (2020). The effect of leadership and motivation on employees satisfaction:

 Evidence from Mirpur division AJ & K in restaurant sector. *International Journal of Management, Accounting, and Economics*, 7(8), 435-447.
- Shepard, W. J., Ployhart, R. E., & Kautz, J. (2020). The neglected role of collective customer perceptions in shaping collective employee satisfaction, service climate, voluntary turnover, and involuntary turnover: A cautionary note. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 105(11), 1327-1337. http://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000480
- Shibiti, R. (2019). Satisfaction with retention factors in relation to job embeddedness of public-school teachers. *SA Journal of Human Resource Management*, 17(0), 1-9. http://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v1710.1161
- Shirmohammadi, M., Ehsan, S. K., & Shahriari, S. G. M. (2018). Ethical considerations

- in sexual health research: A narrative review. *Iranian Journal of Nursing and Midwifery Research*, 23, 157-166. http://doi.org/10.4103/ijnmr.IJNMR_60_17
- Sihotang, R. (2021). The effect of compensation, transformational leadership and organizational culture on employee turnover intensity. *International Journal of Human Capital Management*, 5(2), 132-139.

 http://doi.org/10.21009/IJHCM.05.02.12
- Skelton, A. R., Natress, D. & Dwyer, R. J. (2018). Predicting manufacturing employee turnover intentions. *Journal of Economics, Finance, and Administrative Science*. 25(49), 101-117. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEFS-AS-07-2018-0069
- Slatten, L. A., Bendickson, J. S., Diamond, M., & McDowell, W. C. (2021). Staffing for small nonprofit organizations: A model for retaining employees. *Journal of Innovation and Knowledge*, 6, 50-57. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jik.2020.10.003
- Spiers, J., Morse, J. M., Olson, K., Mayan, M., & Barrett, M. (2018).

 Reflection.commentary on a past article: "Verification strategies for establishing reliability and validity in qualitative research." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 17, 1-2. http://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918788237
- Sreenath, S., Mohan, P. A., & Lavanya, M. P. (2019). Employee benefits and its effect on productivity at Semcon India Private Limited, Bangalore. *SDMIMD Journal of Management*, 10(1), 55-64. http://doi.org/10.18311/sdmimd/2019/23126
- Staempfli, S., & Lamarche, K. (2020). Top ten: A model of dominating factors influencing job satisfaction of emergency nurses. *International Emergency Nursing*, 49, 1-6. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2019.100814

- Stamolampros, P., Korfiatis, N., Chalvatzis, K., & Buhalis, D. (2019). Job satisfaction and employee turnover determinants in high contact services: Insights from employees' online reviews. *Tourism Management*, 75, 130-147.

 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.030
- Stamouli, E., & Gerbeth, S. (2021). The moderating effect of emotional competence on job satisfaction and organizational commitment of healthcare professionals. *BMC Health Services Research*, 21(1257), 1-10. http://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-021-07234-1
- Stater, K., J., & Stater, M. (2019). Is it "just work"? The impact of work rewards on job satisfaction and turnover intention in the nonprofit, for-profit, and public sectors.

 *American Review of Public Administration, 49(4), 495-511.

 http://doi.org/10.1177/02750740188115261
- Steindorsdottir, B. D., Nerstad, C. G. L., & Mangusdottir, K. P. (2020). What makes employees stay? Mastery climate, psychological need satisfaction, and on-the-job embeddedness. *Nordic Psychology*, 73(1), 91-115. https://doi.org/10.1080/19012276.2020.1817770
- Stoecker, R., & Avila, E. (2021). From mixed methods to strategic research design.

 *International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 24(6), 627-640.

 http://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1799639
- Stovel, R. G., Stroud, G. L., Cavalcanti, R. B., & Devine, L. A. (2018). Incentives for recruiting trainee participants in medical education research. *Medical Teacher*, 40(2), 181-187. http://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2017.1395402

- Sudiro, A., Adi, A. N., & Fakhri, R. M. I. (2021). Engaging employees through compensation fairness, job involvement, organizational commitment: The roles of employee spirituality. *Management Science Letter*, 11, 1499-1508.
 Http://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.12.023
- Sun, Y., Zhuang, F., Zhu, H., Song, X., He, Q., & Xiong, H. (2023). Modeling the impact of person-organization fit on talent management with structure-aware attentive neural networks. *IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering*, 35(3), 2809-2822. http://doi.org/10.1109/TKDE.2021.3115620
- Supeli, A., & Creed, P. A. (2014). The incremental validity of perceived goal congruence: The assessment of person-organizational fit. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 4, 28-42.
- Swygart-Hobaugh, M. (2019). Bringing method to the madness: An example of integrating social science qualitative research methods into NVivo data analysis software training. *IASSIST Quarterly*, 43(2), 1-16. http://doi.org/10.29173/ig956
- Sylva, H., Mol, S. T., Den Hartog, D. N., Dorenbosch, L. (2019). Person-job fit and proactive career behavior: A dynamic approach. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 28(5), 631-645.
 http://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2019.1580309
- Tenakwah, E. S. (2021). What do employees want? Halting record-setting turnovers globally. *Strategic HR Review*, 20(6), 206-210. http://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-08-2021-0040
- Thant, Z. M., & Chang, Y. (2021). Determinants of public employee job satisfaction in

- Myanmar: Focus on Herzberg's two-factor theory. *Public Organization Review*, 21, 157-175. http://doi.org/10.1007/s11115-020-00481-6
- Thome, M. J., & Greenwald, J. M. (2020). Job and community embeddedness on voluntary turnover. *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 35(10), 1573-1590. https://doi.org/10.1108/JBIM-01-2019-0021
- Treuren, G. J. M., & Fein, E. C. (2021). Off-the-job embeddedness as a moderator of the relationship between work and life conflict and turnover intention. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 32(6), 1251-1272. http://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1510847
- Trevino, L. J., Egri, C. P., Ralston, D. A., Naoumova, I., Li, Y., Darder, F. L., Carranza, M. T., & Furrer, O. (2020). A cross-cultural examination of person-organization fit: Is P-O fit congruent or contingent on societal values? *Management International Review*, 60, 287-314. http://doi.org/10.1007/s11575-020-00411-0
- Tripathy, A., Srivastava, R., & Sankaran, R. (2020). Role of learning agility and learning culture on turnover intention: An empirical study. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 52(2), 105-120. http://doi.org/10.1108/ICT-11-2019-0099
- Tsai, C. F., & Yen, Y. F. (2020). Moderating effects of employee perception of responsible downsizing on job satisfaction and innovation commitment. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, *31*(15), 1913-1937. http://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1424014
- United States Bureau of Labor Statistics (2021). *Job Openings and Labor Turnover- April 2021*. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/jolts 06082021.pdf

- Van Jaarsveld, D. D., Walker, D. D., Restubald, S. L. D., Skarlicki, D., Chen, Y., & Frickle, P. H. (2019). Unpacking the relationship between customer injustice and employee outcomes: Can fair supervisor treatment reduce employee emotional turmoil? *Journal of Service Research*, 1-19. http://doi.org/10.1177/109467051988349
- Verquer, M. L., Beecher, T. A., & Wagner, S. H. (2003). A meta-analysis of relations between person-organization fit and work attitudes. *Elsevier Science*, 63, 473-489. http://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-8791(02)00036-2
- Vizano, N., Utami, W., Johanes, S., & Herawati, A. (2021). Influence of compensation and career on organizational culture. *Articulos*, 26, 368-380.

 http://doi.org10.5281/zenodo.4556301
- Walker-Schmidt, W., Kaul, C., & Papadakis, L. C. (2022). Onboarding effects on engagement and retention in the IT sector. *Journal on Transforming Professional Practice*, 7(4), 8-15. https://doi.org/10.5195/ie.2022.220
- Walumbwa, F. O., Hartnell, C. A., & Oke, A. (2010). Servant leadership, procedural justice climate, service climate, employee attitudes, and organizational citizenship behavior: A cross-level investigation. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 95(3), 517-529. https://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0018867.
- Wang, C., Xu, J., Zhang, T. C., & Li, Q. M. (2020). Effects of professional identity on turnover intention in China's hotel employees: The mediating role of employee engagement and job satisfaction. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism*Management, 45, 10-22. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2020.07.02

- Wang, X., Liu, Z., Wen, X., & Xiao, Q. (2022). An Implicit leadership theory lens on leader humility and employee outcomes: Examining individual and organizational contingencies. *Tourism Management*, 89, 1-15. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2021.104448.
- Weis, A., & Rosendale, J. A. (2019). Determinants of retention in the hospitality industry: A study of employee turnover statistics in a private Pennsylvania club.

 *Journal of Hospitality Application & Research, 14(1), 57-73.
- Wen, B., Hu, Y., & Zhang, X. (2019). Role stress and turnover intention of front-line hotel employees: The roles of burnout and service climate. *Frontline Psychology*, 11(36), 1-13. http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00036
- Wernerfelt, B. (1984). A resource-based view of the firm. *Strategic Management Journal*, 5, 171-180.
- West, A. (2022). Employee turnover is impacting not-for-profits too. *The CPA Journal*, 46-48.
- Williamson, L., Burog, W., & Taylor, R. M. (2022). Evaluation of the DAISY (Disease attacking the immune system) award for recognizing excellence in nursing.

 *British Journal of Nursing, 31(19), 976-982.
- Work Institute Inc. (2019). Retention Report.

 https://info.workinstitute.com/hubfs/2019%20Retention%20Report/Work%20Inst
 itute%202019%20Retention%20Report%20final-1.pdf
- Wright, E. S. (2021). The effects of organizational culture on employee turnover.

 *Performance Improvement Quarterly, 34(3), 303-319.

https://doi.org/10.1002/piq.21372

- Xu, H., Wang, Z., Lian, N., & Zhang, L. (2022). The impact of transformational leadership on organizational commitment and intention to stay: Empirical evidence from China's performing arts industry. *Frontier in Psychology*, 13, 1-14. http://doi.org/10.3389/spsych.2022.874803
- Yakut, E. & Kara, E. (2022). Determining role of employee empowerment and perceived organizational support in the effect of shrm on job satisfaction and turnover intention. *Cilt*, 22, 17-31. http://10.21121/eab.902277
- Yang, J., Pu, B., & Guan, Z. (2019). Entrepreneurial leadership and turnover intention of employees: The role of affective commitment and person-job fit. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16, 1-17.
 http://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16132380
- Yang, K., & Yu, T. (2019). Influencing how one is seen by potential talent:

 Organizational impression management among recruiting firms. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 104(7), 888-906. http://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000386
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research and applications (6th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Yu, J., & Wu, Y. (2021). The impact of enforced working from home on employee job satisfaction during COVID-19: An event system perspective. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18, 1-22. http://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph182413207
- Yue, C. A., Thelen, P. D., & Walden, J. (2022). How empathetic leadership communication mitigates employees' turnover intention during COVID-19

- related organizational change. *Management Division*, *61*(5), 1413-1433. http://doi.org//10.1108/MD-01-2022-0011.
- Yusliza, M. Y., Faezah, J. N., Ali, N., Noor, N. M. M., Ramayah, T., Tanveer, I., Fawehinmi, O. (2020). Effects of supportive work environment on employee retention: The mediating role of person-organization fit. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 53(3), 201-216. http://doi.org/10.1108/ICT-12-2019-0111
- Zhang, M., Wang, F., & Li, N. (2021). The effect of perceived overqualification on creative performance: Person-organization fit perspective. *Frontier Psychology*, 12, 1-12. http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.582367
- Zhang, R., Wu, Y., & Ye, C. (2022). Promoting the brand inside: The conceptualization of nonprofit internal branding and its relationship with employees' brand performance. *Frontiers in Psychology, 13*, 1-14.

 http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.722057
- Zhou, H. & Jaing, K. (2023). The study has clear limitations: Presentation of limitations in conclusion sections of PhD dissertations and research articles in applied linguistics. *English for Specific Purposes*, 71, 34-47.
 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.esp.2023.02.001
- Zhao, Y., Wang, H., Sun, D., Ma, D., Li, H., Li, Y., Zhang, X., Xie, Z., & Sun, J. (2020).
 Job satisfaction, resilience, and social support in relation to nurses' turnover intention based on the theory of planned behavior: A structural equation modelling approach. *International Journal of Nursing Practice*, 27, 1-10.
 http://doi.org/10.1111.ijn.12941

Zumrah, A. R., Nizah, M. A. M., & Jahil, N. (2022). Impact of work-life balance on employee retention: Home mortgage as moderator. *Global Business and Management Research: An International Journal*, 14(3), 595-600.

Appendix: Interview Protocol

Interview Protocol

What will you do What you will say-script

• Introduce myself, and the interview and set the stage.

• Allow the participant to introduce themselves.

- My name is Robert Thornburg, I want to sincerely thank you for taking the time out of your schedule to both participate in this study and meet with me today. The research question is what strategies do you use to improve employee retention.
- I am a Doctoral Student at Walden University, and I hold a Master of Science Degree from Southern New Hampshire University in Accounting. I have worked for the government both in a civilian and military capacity for 12 years.
- Just to confirm my understanding: You have agreed to participate in this interview through your response to the email that I sent to you, and you acknowledged to be interviewed through your signature on the consent form. Please keep in mind that participation in this study is strictly voluntary and you can change your mind at any point in the process.
- Are there any concerns that you may have?
- I will ask a total of 8 questions, the interview will be audio recorded, and will last 45-60 minutes. Please do not state your name or the name of your organization during the interview. Lastly, I will schedule member checking, based on your availability,

which will last 30 minutes for you to verify that I transcribed data accurately. This data includes interpretation of data from interview responses that was recorded during the semistructured interview.

- Note: At all times, watch for non-verbal cues.
- Note: Ask any follow-up questions as needed.
- Ask the following eight questions:
- 1. What strategies do you use in your day-to-day operations to improve employee retention?
- 2. What strategies have helped you the most to reduce employee turnover?
- 3. What strategies have you implemented to be least effective when reducing employee turnover?
- 4. When you started your business, what factors drove you to implement the strategies to reduce employee turnover?
- 5. What method(s) do you find work best to improve overall retention within your organization?
- 6. How have your employees responded to your employee retention strategies?
 - a. Follow-up Question: How did you measure the effectiveness of the strategies implemented?
- 7. How has employee turnover affected the organization, based on your experience?
- 8. What additional information would you like to share about the strategies you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

 Wrap up the interview by thanking the participant for their time. 	 This concludes the interview; do you have any questions for me? If so- answer, if not: I thank you sincerely for taking the time to meet with me today and participate in the interview.
Schedule a follow-up member checking interview	The follow up interview will take place on XXX date and XXX time and should last only thirty minutes. Should you need to reschedule, please let me know.